

The Dickinson Alumnus

Published Quarterly for the Alumni of Dickinson College and the Dickinson School of Law

ALUMNI COUNCIL

Terms Expire in 1947 Harry B. Stock, '91 Harry H. Nuttle, '06 Paul L. Hutchison, '18 Morris E. Swartz, Jr., '23 Park H. Loose, '27 George S. Hewitt, Class of 1944

ie Con

......

Term Expires in 1948 Glenn E. Todd, '12 C. Wendell Holmes, '21 Judge Charles S. Williams, '26 W. Reese Hitchens, '28 Christian F. Spahr, '33 Mrs. Nancy Tatnall Fuller, Class of 1945 Term Expires in 1949 Arthur J. Latham, '10 Dr. Oscar J. Eichhorn, '17 J. Milton Davidson, II, '33 John F. Bacon, '38 Dr. John P. Milligan, '39 Patricia A. Rupp, Class of 1946

6

aG

GENERAL ALUMNI ASSOCIATION OF DICKINSON COLLEGE

ALUMNI ASSOCIATION OF DICKINSON SCHOOL OF LAW President ..Justice John W. Kcphart* First Vice-Pres.Robert Hays Smith Sec'y.-Treas.Joseph P. McKeehan * Deceased

TABLE OF CONTENTS

19 New Lifers Raise Total to 624	1
Elect Captain Edel 22nd President	3
Announce Edel Inauguration Program	5
President Prettyman Dies After 47 Years' Service	. 7
Larger Faculty and New President to Greet Students	12
Name Four Men to Law School Faculty	18
Council Plans Reactivation of Alumni Doings	19
Editorial	20
Trustees Have Busy Session at Commencement	22
New Coaching Staff Greets Largest Football Squad	24
Personals	32
Obituary	37
Obituary	

Life Membership \$40. May be paid in two installments of \$20 each, six months apart or in \$10 installments.

Alumni dues \$2.00 per year, including \$1.00 for one year's subscription to the magazine. All communications should be addressed to

The Dickinson Alumnus, West College, Carlisle, Pa. "Entered as second-class matter May 23, 1923, at the post office at Carlisle, Pennsylvania, under the Act of March 3, 1879."

THE DICKINSON ALUMNUS SEPTEMBER, 1946

19 New Lifers Raise Total to 624

WITH the receipt of 19 new subscriptions since the roster was published in the last number of THE DICK-INSON ALUMNUS, the roll of life members in the General Alumni Association has risen to 624.

The May number should have listed 605 names instead of the 604 which were published. It was discovered afterward that inadvertently the name of Lieut. Comdr. William Elmer Thomas, '39, who became a Lifer last March, had been omitted.

The first subscription in the new series was received on May 6 from the Rev. Daniel K. Davis, '36, Episcopalian rector, who is serving as a veterans' counsel with the Masonic Grand Lodge of New York. On the same day a subscription was received from John E. Shupp, '25, teacher in the high school at New Rochelle, N. Y.

Florence H. Bursk, '05, of Carlisle, daughter of the late John S. Bursk, treasurer of the College, was the next subscriber.

Two ministers were the next to subscribe. They were the Rev. Everett F. Hallock, '30, pastor of the Methodist Church in Rutherford, N. J., and the Rev. Francis E. Reinberger, '40, pastor of the Lutheran Church in Walkersville, Md.

On the last day of May, Frank S. Moser, '32, '34L, attorney with offices in the Masonic Building, Shamokin, Pa., became a Lifer.

A few days before commencement, Ethelyn Hardesty Cleaver, '02, the widow of C. Grant Cleaver, of Richmond Hill, N. Y., became a Lifer.

The commencement season was a productive one for a harvest of life members. Two members of the graduating class, both sons of Dickinsonians, became life members. They were Foster E. Brenneman, son of F. E. Brennaman, '14, and Frank L. Johnson, Jr., son of F. L. Johnson, '17L. The oldest alumnus to return to commencement, C. E. Bikle, '85, of Flushing, N. Y., became a Lifer. Next in the line of years was Benjamin Hinchman, Jr., '05, of Johnstown. The others were William E. Kurtzhalz, '36, of Swarthmore, and Clarence B. Hendrickson, Jr., '38, of Carlisle.

Mrs. H. M. Weitzel, '34, gave a life membership as a graduation present to her sister, Martha Ann Wentzel, of Carlisle, when she received her diploma on June 9.

Another veteran became a Lifer when Harold M. Foster, '41, of New York, sent in his subscription.

The next subscription came from De-Lancey Pelgrift, '10, attorney of Hartford, Conn.

The last subscription in June came from Addison M. Bowman, '28, '30L, member of the Cumberland County Bar, who has offices in Carlisle and lives in Mechanicsburg.

The only subscription in July came from Dale F. Shughart, '34, '38L, of Carlisle, Pa., district attorney of Cumberland County.

Helen E. Alexander, '46, of Elizabethtown, who will teach Spanish and Latin in the Mt. Joy High School, became a Lifer in August.

Life membership costs \$40, and may be paid in full or in installments of \$10 or \$20. Subscriptions should be sent to the DICKINSON ALUMNUS, West College, Carlisle, Pa. Payment on life membership ends the payment of annual dues, and carries with it a life subscription to the DICKINSON ALUMNUS. A subscription to life membership is not an Alumni Fund contribution.



WILLIAM WILCOX EDEL, A.M., D.D., L.H.D. CAPTAIN, CHAPLAINS CORPS, U. S. N. (Retired) TWENTY-SECOND PRESIDENT OF DICKINSON COLLEGE

Elect Captain Edel 22nd President of Dickinson



MRS. LOUISE B. EDEL

CAPTAIN William Wilcox Edel, '15, Chaplains Corps, United States Navy, was elected 22nd president of Dickinson College by the Board of Trustees at its annual June meeting on June 7. He succeeds the late Dr. Cornelius W. Prettyman, '91, president since the resignation of Dr. Fred Pierce Corson, '17, who became a bishop in 1944.

A veteran of both World Wars and of nearly 30 years' service in the Navy, Captain Edel retired on July 15 as district chaplain of the First Naval District, with headquarters at Boston. He assumed his duties at Carlisle on September 5.

President Edel will be formally installed as president of the College in exercises to be held on Saturday afternoon, October 26. Plans for the inauguration are being completed by a joint faculty - alumni - trustee committee headed by Professor Herbert Wing, Jr.

Born on March 16, 1894, at Baltimore, Md., the son of John Wesley and Annie Wilcox Edel, President Edel attended the public schools of Baltimore and was graduated in 1912 from Baltimore City College. His brother is Dr. J. Wesley Edel, Jr., '27, of Baltimore,



WILMA WILCOX EDEL

He entered Dickinson College in 1912 and was graduated in 1915, with Phi Beta Kappa membership. He is a member of Alpha Chi Rho social fraternity. Upon graduation from Dickinson he entered Boston University School of Theology, from which he received the degree of S.T.B. with the Class of 1918. That same year, he was awarded his M.A. from Dickinson writing his thesis in American History under Dr. Leon C. Prince.

Meanwhile the World War had broken out and President Edel joined the American Field Service, which supplied ambulances and volunteer drivers to the French armies at the front; and on June 11, 1917, he was commissioned a lieutenant (junior grade) in the Chaplains Corps. He was promoted through the ranks to that of captain on June 20, 1942.

After duty in World War I and afterwards aboard the USS Richmond, USS St. Louis, and USS Columbia, President Edel was assigned to the Philadelphia Navy Yard in 1921, then to the Naval Air Station at Pensacola, the Bureau of Navigation in Washington, and the Tenth Regiment of Marines. In 1926 he began



MRS. HAMILTON MOWHORTER

a two-year term as superintendent of education in American Samoa. He then served in succession at the Naval Powder Factory, Indian Head, Md., the Sixth Regiment of Marines at Tientsin, and the Naval Air Station at Lakehurst, N. J.

In 1939 President Edel was sent to the Naval Operating Base at Norfolk, Va., where he planned and organized the expansion of the Chaplains Corps to a wartime footing. In 1942 he went to Sampson, N. Y., where he was senior chaplain of the Naval Training Center there, and in 1945 was named area chaplain, South Pacific, with headquarters at Noumea, New Caledonia.

In addition to his work at Dickinson and Boston University, President Edel has studied at the Philadelphia Divinity School, the Church School of the Pacific, and the Pacific School of Religion, both in Berkeley, Calif. He received the honorary degree of doctor of divinity from Dickinson in 1935, and in 1944 received a similar degree from Hobart College and the honorary degree of doctor of humane letters from Keuka College.

From 1920 to 1944 President Edel was historian of the Naval Chaplains Corps. He has written a number of



MRS. THOMAS H. DENMAN

articles on various phases of the chaplaincy and its history. As naval consultant on chapel building, he was instrumental in securing the erection of the Cathedral of the Air, national memorial to aviators, at Lakehurst. He also designed the convertible three-way altar for use in Navy chapels in Protestant, Roman Catholic, and Jewish services, as well as the Mariners Cross, the emblem of Navy chaplains.

President Edel is a member of the Naval Historical Foundation and of many service clubs, including the American Legion and the 40 and 8. He is a Mason.

President Edel was married in 1917 to Miss Louise Billingsley, of Colonial Beach, Va. They have three daughters: Edna Louise, the wife of Lt. Commander Hamilton McWhorter, III, USN; Mary Virginia, the wife of Chaplain Thomas H. Denman, U.S.N.R.; and Wilma Wilcox Edel, a student at Penn Hall.

Attends Anniversary

Professor Herbert Wing, Jr., was a delegate of the College at the seventyfifth anniversary of the founding of the West Chester State Teachers College, West Chester, Pa., on May 24.

Announce Edel Inauguration Program

PRESIDENT William W. Edel will be inaugurated in formal academic exercises on Saturday, October 26. Plans for the day's events are in charge of a joint faculty - alumni - trustee committee headed by Professor Herbert Wing, Jr.

Although some of the details remain to be worked out, the plans call for a program of events beginning Saturday morning with the registration of delegates, invited guests, alumni, and others, and ending with a formal reception by President and Mrs. Edel in the President's House after the inauguration late in the afternoon.

At noon the College will tender a luncheon to delegates to the inaugural exercises and other guests of the College. The formal inaugural exercises will begin in the Alumni Gymnasium at 3 o'clock, preceded by an academic procession through the campus.

The inaugural ceremonies will be in charge of Boyd Lee Spahr, '00, as president of the Board of Trustees. There

Made Placement Head

Robert L. Davidson, '31, has been named director of the newly established Placement Bureau of Temple University, which coordinates the services of the educational and industrial placement services.

Davidson, who was discharged from the Navy as a lieutenant commander, served on motor torpedo boats from Guadalcanal to Bougainville and was cited and decorated for his conduct at that time.

He received his master's degree from Temple University in 1936 and will shortly be awarded his doctorate. He was a teacher of English, problems of democracy, and mathematics at Clayton, N. J., High School, where he was also vice principal and acting principal from 1935 to 1941. From 1941 to 1942 he was principal of Lambertville, N. J., High School. will be several brief addresses by a student, a member of the faculty, Paul L. Hutchison, '18, '23L, as president of the General Alumni Association of the College, and by President George W. McClelland, of the University of Pennsylvania, representing Dickinson's sister institutions of learning.

Following the formal induction President Edel will deliver his inaugural address.

The formal reception to delegates and others will take place at the President's House at 5 o'clock.

Invitations have been extended to several hundred institutions and learned societies and it is expected that the attendance at the inauguration will be large.

An effort was made to combine the inauguration exercises with the annual Homecoming week-end, but this proved impossible. Homecoming will be held on November 16 and will follow the traditional pattern of other years.

College Buys Biddle Home

The 18-room home of the late Judge Edward W. Biddle, '70, at the corner of College and High Streets, was puurchased by the College in July from Edward M. Biddle, '05, Philadelphia attorney and son of Judge Biddle and Mrs. Gertrude Bosler Biddle.

The College obtained possession of the house in August and immediately repairs and renovations were put under way to make the building suitable for the accommodation of about 30 male students in October. The chief improvement has been the installation of a new heating plant.

One of the largest and most substantial homes in Carlisle, the building contained Judge Biddle's law office as well. Mrs. Biddle occupied the house each summer until a year or two ago when she took up permanent residence in Philadelphia.



CORNELIUS WILLIAM PRETTYMAN, A.M., Ph.D., LL.D. Twenty-first President of Dickinson College

President Prettyman Dies After 47 Years' Service

D.R. CORNELIUS W. PRETTYMAN, Krieg and Fulda's Der Talisman. The '91, 21st president of Dickinson results of a sabbatical year spent in Ger-College, died at his home in Carlisle after a long illness on August 9. He had been professor of German Language and Literature from 1899 to 1944, when he was elected president to succeed Dr. Fred P. Corson, '17, who resigned.

Dr. Prettyman, who was 74 years of age, suffered a serious heart attack in March, 1945, and was never able to leave his home after that date. For some years he had suffered from a heart ailment but by a careful regimen he had kept his health and continued his classroom instruction and presidential duties with few interruptions until his final illness.

Dr. Prettyman became president of the College at one of the most trying times in its history. The war was in progress, students were leaving every day to enter the armed services, and those who stayed, chiefly girls and boys under 18, were restless because they felt they ought to be elsewhere. In the brief time he and Mrs. Prettyman filled the duties of the presidency, this understandable restlessness among the students was checked.

Dr. Prettyman was throughout his life a teacher. Upon his graduation from Dickinson in 1891, he was an instructor in Mt. Holly, N. J., Academy and in Davis Military Academy, Winston, N. C. In 1896 he began graduate work at Johns Hopkins and received his doctorate three years later at the University of Pennsylvania in 1899.

He was immediately appointed adjunct professor of German language and literature at Dickinson, made full professor the next year, and held the post until elected president in 1944. During his early years at the College Professor Prettyman contributed articles on literary and philological subjects to professional publications and he edited several German classics for use as classroom texts. Among these latter were Schiller's Dreissigjahrer

many in 1910 were published as a study of "The Higher Education of Women in Germany."

Dr. Prettyman was born in a Methodist parsonage at Leipsic, Del., the son of Rev. Dr. Cornelius W. and Emma Gooding Prettyman, on July 21, 1872. He prepared for college at Newark Academy in Delaware and then entered Delaware College, now the University of Delaware. After a year, however, he transferred to Dickinson and was graduated with Phi Beta Kappa honors in 1891. As an undergraduate he was also a member of Beta Theta Pi and Union Philosophical Society.

From Dickinson he received a master's degree in 1893, and in 1944 the University of Delaware conferred the honorary degree of doctor of laws upon him. In the College faculty he held numerous committee appointments and from 1917 until 1944 he was dean of the senior class.

Dr. Prettyman travelled widely and went often to Europe. From 1920 to 1930 he was owner and director of Camp Moosilauke, at Orford, N. H., a summer camp for boys.

Three times during his career Dr. Prettyman was called upon by the College to raise money among the alumni. On two occasions, in 1911 and especially in 1918, the College was in desperate financial straits and Dr. Prettyman, thanks to his wide acquaintance among the alumni, was able to secure the needed subscriptions.

Dr. Prettyman was married twice. His first wife, the former Clara Bains, of Oak Lane, Pa., whom he married in 1892, died in 1908. Four years later he married the former Charlotte Hopfe, of Berlin, Germany, who survives. He is also survived by his brother, Dr. Virgil Prettyman, '92, of Fort Lauderdale, Fla.

Funeral services were held in the

Allison Memorial Methodist Church in Carlisle on August 12. Rev. Dr. F. La-Mont Henninger, '24, pastor of the church, presided. He was assisted by Rev. Dr. Harry B. Stock, '91, pastor emeritus of the St. Paul's Lutheran Church, Carlisle, and a classmate of Dr. Prettyman. The eulogy was delivered by Bishop Fred P. Corson, '17, former president of the College. Undergraduate members of Beta Theta Pi, his college fraternity, were active pallbearers.

Burial was in Westminster Cemetery in Carlisle.

CORNELIUS WILLIAM PRETTYMAN

Eulogy delivered by Bishop Fred P. Corson, '17, in the Allison Memorial Methodist Church, August 12.

TO Cornelius William Prettyman was given the privilege of long life and important work. In one place and upon one task he labored for nearly a half century. The effect of his life was, therefore, both concentrated and accumulative. The record of his accomplishments is contained in a human book of many pages scattered to the four corners of the earth. The spirit of his personality has become a part of the character and individuality of the College he loved and served. There he is destined to be one of its cherished and formative traditions.

In the years to come our children and their children will ask us what "Dutch" Prettyman was like. For a part of the answer we will take them to West College's Hall of the Presidents, that there they may pause to observe what manner of man he was, while we linger to remember him in affectionate appreciation.

It is always difficult to portray in the physical characteristics of an individual the spiritual qualities of his personality. To do this one must know as well as see. One must sense much that does not meet the eye. The background and the overtones are the real sources which bring to a faithful reproduction the likeness of life. I have looked at Dr. Prettyman's portrait many times since he became my college president. In its features I have seen the firmness of McKnight, the gentleness of Atwater, the sensitivity of Emory, and the urbanity of Durbin. It is, indeed, the portrait of a man worthy to take his place in a distinguished succession of able and devoted educational leaders.

But who this man was, gleaned from that portrait and its accompanying legend of the facts of his life, will not be enough if his spirit is to live on in an enterprise for youth where he was a symbol of the best. Some complementary biographical portrait is needed to tell those who follow what, as well as who, the twenty-first president of Dickinson College was like.

The most rewarding insights we have of the World's Master Teacher have come to us, not from the scientific volumes of scholors far removed, but from the simple and appreciative impression of those who sat at his feet as learners and associated themselves with him in his work. One word from a man who saw is worth a thousand from one who can only infer.

To me was given the privilege of a long intimacy with William Prettyman. It began in the relationship of student and teacher. It was maintained through the years when I was separated by my work from the life of the College. It was strengthened by our association as colleagues in the service of the College, and it was established for both time and eternity in that final earthly cycle when "Through long days of laboring breath

He watched the world grow small and far,

And met the constant eyes of death And haply knew how kind they are."

So I speak of him today through a knowledge born of friendship and with an appraising recollection made possible by contact.

Dr. Prettyman was a distinguished teaching scholar. Creative scholarship is not always to be measured by reams of manuscripts. Much of it is written upon "the fleshly tablets of the heart" and becomes creative through the inspiration of one mature mind and heart upon some immature and growing personality. Professor Prettyman's scholarship was of both kinds. He was a doctor of philosophy from a great American university where original and scholarly research were required for the conferring of the degree. In the early years of the twentieth century when the study of the German language took on a new significance in American academic life, he prepared many texts which were widely used. Before the direct method in teaching modern languages had won common acceptance, he was using a direct method of his own in the teaching of his classes. During all these years of his active teaching life wherever excellence in the teaching of languages was recognized his name was held in great honor.

But the zenith of his power as a creative scholar must be looked for in the influence he had upon his students. Professor Prettyman's approach to teaching was person-centered; but he was not the person. His classes revolved not around him but around his students. His subject was, to be sure, the German language and literature, but he taught boys and girls, and his students, in turn, took German in order to get Prettyman. Those who studied with him got much more than the knowledge of a language. They got, in fact, a liberal education. Once I heard him say, with an objectivity of viewpoint which is a teacher's saving grace, that most of his students did not elect his courses to learn German, but they took the courses in order to get his "side-dishes". And that was literally true.

Prettyman believed a teacher should serve as an example whose business it was to inspire. So by example, as well as by precept, he opened to his pupils a new world of gracious living, worthwhile values, and broadening knowledge, and fired them with an eagerness to enter it.

One of Confucius' pupils said that he enlarged his mind and taught him the restraints of propriety. In the succession of able teachers these words of appreciation find a fitting object in C. William Prettyman.

Perhaps his greatest tribute came in the popularity his department enjoyed through the first and second world wars. When the study of the German language languished in America and was dropped altogether in many institutions due to the exigencies of these wars, German at Dickinson, or should we say, Prettyman at Dickinson, continued as one of the most popular elections. The reason for this was, of course, the man who taught it. Typically and passionately American, he lifted above the emotional convulsions of global strife those universal values which, when once made a part of the human heritage, no differences among men can destroy. Thus he kept in the orbit of liberal learning the abiding contributions of Teutonic culture to the constructive purposes of the human race.

As a colleague I knew Dr. Prettyman to be a wise counselor and a true friend. Some men have heart but lack judgment. He had both. Some men suffer the accusation of inconsistency because they make their decisions solely on the current impulse of their emotional state. He never did. Some men are more prone to critical analysis than to constructive suggestion. He never was. As of George V in the world of government, so of William Prettyman in the academic world where he lived and served, it can be said that "he was a pillar of all that was stable and honorable and of good report".

Many men attain popularity by means of an affability which excludes all indication of disagreement. Such persons may be enjoyable companions, but they are dangerous counselors. Dr. Prettyman was a pleasant man. His company was sought after; but he was also a man of opinions, based upon observation and of convictions which were the outgrowth of principles, and at times he could display "a great firmness of soul".

He was a wise man. It is not knowledge alone but its use which makes one wise. Many a learned man has, in the application of his learning to life, proved himself a fool. Wise men "see life steadily and see it whole". They take the broad view and seek for constructive solutions. They envision the ultimate consequences as well as the immediate result. They are never satisfied simply to point out weaknesses for criticism; they strive for a constructive principle which will help. For this, in the larger group, as well as in personal intimacies, Dr. Prettyman could always be counted upon.

I know that he had his disappointments; all men have. And I am sure that his way was not always the accepted policy in matters where he had a genuine concern. But to what extent these experiences were his, there was no way of knowing because he never showed resentment. He never left the high plane of good sportsmanship; he never "sulked moodily in his tent"; he was never an obstructionist; and he never assumed that because he wanted it, then it had to be.

Tweedsmuir said of Basil Blackwood that in the realm of personal relations the greatest success could be claimed for him because he was always the most cherished and welcome of friends. Here

also this most rewarding of all life's assets came to our friend.

One could hardly speak of Dr. Prettyman without referring to him as an example of good living. His manner and bearing reflected it; his tastes revealed his ability to recognize it; and his interests were all in the way of its attainment. He loved nice things and he was proud of their possession. He was at home in all human situations, and thus the high and the low were comfortable in his presence. In the unfolding of his life he demonstrated the truth which should charge the atmosphere of all liberal learning: that quality and not quantity is the sine qua non of the good life.

He was a cultured gentleman in the best sense of that term; and though he lived predominantly in the small world of immature youth, the eccentricities of scholarly confinement and professorial authority never developed in him. Educated through travel, broadened by his associations, refined in his interest, and gracious in his manners, he came to the last days with no fretful expressions of frustration. Like a man who had learned the meaning of life, he awaited the end with cheerfulness of spirit and with fearlessness of soul.

Because of his long life with the College and our years of association within its "sacred grey old walls", I shall always think of C. William Prettyman as a worthy Dickinsonian, the type which represents the College's achievement for its alumni at its best. Some college sons forget their foster mother. They cease to remember with gratitude the place which was the threshold of a new and larger world for them. Some fail to enlarge within themselves those principles of sound learning which united knowledge and religion in the nurture of the more abundant life; others, busy here and there with many things, lose the competence for life with which the college endowed them through friendships, ideals, and an inspiration for the attainment of life's imperishable assets as the history of mankind has revealed and catalogued them. They miss so much and fall so short, for they have made of themselves "slaves to the elemental spirits of the universe". They get what they think they want out of life, but with it there comes to them also "a leanness of soul".

Dr. Prettyman loved his Alma Mater and proved himself to be a good example of all in liberal and Christian learning for which it stands. In him morals and manners united with skill and learning to make his life useful to his fellow man and enjoyable to himself and acceptable to his God whose presence in the world he acknowledged in all ways, and whose power for good he recognized as overruling and whose precepts he taught as indispensable.

To him and to his talented and gracious companion to whom the sympathy of the Dickinson family goes out in this hour of her bereavement, God gave rare opportunities for the investment of their lives, and because of the faithful discharge of this stewardship we understand all the better what the Sacred Writer had in mind when he said, "Value men like that".

John Rhey's Portrait Presented to College

J OHN M. RHEY, '83, Carlisle attorney and for more than 25 years a member of the Board of Trustees of the College, was honored at the annual alumni dinner during Commencement week-end when his portraitt was formally presented to the College. It was one of two portraits unveiled at that time.

A portrait of Robert McClelland, of the class of 1829, governor of Michigan and secretary of the Interior of the United States, was presented by the Dickinson Club of Michigan. The presenation was made by Roscoe O. Bonisteel, '12, Ann Arbor, Mich., attorney and former president of the Michigan State Bar Association.

The portrait of Mr. Rhey was presented by a number of friends. The speech of presentation was made by an old college mate, Guy LeRoy Stevick, '85, banker and lawyer of San Francisco, who flew to Carlisle from the West Coast with his wife, the former Marian Pratt, daughter of the late General Richard H. Pratt, of the Carlisle Indian Industrial School.

Mr. Rhey, who has passed his 88th birthday, was graduated from the Dickinson School of law in 1896, when he began to practice law in Carlisle. He was district attorney of Cumberland County from 1908 to 1911, and president of the Cumberland County Bar Association in 1939.

Robert McClelland, who was a grandson of President Charles Nisbet, of the College, went to Michigan Territory when a young man and helped organize the State. He was a member of its first constitutional convention, speaker of the Michigan House of Representatives, a member of Congress for two terms, twice elected governor, and finally Secretary of the Interior under President Pierce.

A third gift was presented at the luncheon, when the Class of 1921 Scholarship Fund of \$1,500 was given to the college. John F. Morgenthaler made the presentation as representative of the class gathered for the 25th reunion.

Receives Honorary Degree

Dr. John W. Shive, '06, received the honorary degree of doctor of science at the 180th commencement of Rutgers University, New Brunswick, N. J., on June 12. Dr. Shive had served for many years as professor and head of the department of plant physiology at the Rutgers College of Agriculture, and retired from this post at the end of the last academic year.

Larger Faculty & New President to Greet 830 Students



BERNICE K. GRUBB

A T least twenty-two new faculty members, as well as a new president, will be on the campus next month to greet a record enrolment of upwards of 830 students when the 174th annual session of the College opens on October 7. All new appointments cannot yet be announced.

The unprecedented expansion of the teaching staff of the College has been necessitated in part by the normal changes in the faculty, but primarily because of the sudden increase in the student body as veterans have returned from services to crowd into the colleges.

With a peacetime enrolment never in excess of 600, the College has increased its enrolment by more than a third in order to care for former students upon their return from service in the armed forces.

Fraternity houses and Conway Hall will be filled as never before; women will occupy East College, thus living on the old campus for the first time in the College's history; the Gibbs house, formerly occupied by women, will be given over to male students; and the former home of the late Judge Edward M.



WILLIAM SLOANE

Biddle, '70, which the College purchased this summer, will house additional students. The lease of the Parker House, formerly occupied by women, expired in June and was not renewed.

Most of the new appointments are in English and foreign languages, history and the social sciences, and physical education. There is one instructor in Bible and one in geology and chemistry. A reference librarian has also been appointed.

The appointment of Dr. Eric W. Barnes to be professor and head of the department of English has been announced. He has been professor of English at Russell Sage College, Troy, N. Y.

William Sloane, who has been an instructor in English at Russell Sage College, will be associate professor of English at Dickinson. Born in Scotland in 1910, Professor Sloane came to the United States when he was 15. He was graduated with Phi Beta Kappa honors from Hamilton College in 1932, received his master's degree from Columbia University in 1933, and in 1935 received a Columbia University fellowship to travel and study abroad on the subject of re-

12



HAROLD W. WEIGEL

search in the history of seventeenth century books for children.

Professor Sloane has taught at Brooklyn College, St. Francis College, Brooklyn, at Hamilton College from 1936 to 1940, and at Russell Sage College from 1940 to 1942. He entered the army in the latter year, was commissioned, served some time as an instructor at the Infantry School at Fort Benning, Ga., and was then sent overseas, where he was in the Philippines at the time the war ended. He was discharged last April with the rank of captain.

He is a member of the Modern Language Association, the College English Association, the American Association of University Professors, and Pi Delta Epsilon. He has contributed book reviews, articles and notes to the periodical press and to professional journals.

Dr. Harold W. Weigel, '30, for the past 15 years a member of the German department of the Pennsylvania State College, has been appointed associate professor of German. He began his work at the College at the beginning of the second half of the summer session in August.

Professor Weigel was graduated from Dickinson with Phi Beta Kappa honors



A. PARK ORTH

in 1930 and received his master's degree from Pennsylvania State College the next year. He immediately joined the department and continued his graduate work, receiving his doctorate from Pennsylvania State College in 1940.

He is president of the Pennsylvania Modern Language Association. At Dickinson he was a member of Alpha Chi Rho. He is married and has three children.

Dr. Bernice K. Grubb, who was an instructor in modern languages at the College from 1942 to 1945, when she resigned to become associate professor of modern languages at Thiel College, has returned to Dickinson as an associate professor. She is teaching French and Spanish.

Professor Grubb was graduated magna cum laude from Ursinus College in 1939. The next year she received her master's degree from the University of Rochester and two years later was awarded her doctorate from the same institution.

Stacey B. Eaton, for the last two years a teacher of French and Spanish at Asheville School, N. C., has been appointed an instructor in modern languages in the place of W. Wright Kirk, who left the faculty in August to spend a year's service



STACEY B. EATON

with the State Department in Central America.

Mr. Eaton, who was born at Newburyport, Mass., in 1900, was graduated from Clark University in 1921, received his master's degree from Bates College in 1927, and was awarded the degree of master of education from the Harvard Graduate School of Education in 1935. He has also studied at Boston University, Middlebury College, Columbia University, Pennsylvania State College, the Universite de Laval of Quebec, the University of Lille, France, and the University of New Hampshire.

Before going to Asheville, Mr. Eaton had taught at Blair Academy and from 1934 to 1944 was head of the French department and, after 1943, head of the Spanish department of Western Reserve Academy, Ohio.

Dr. William T. Avery has also been appointed an instructor in Latin and modern languages, teaching Latin, Spanish, and Italian. Born in Cleveland, O., in 1912, he was graduated from Western Reserve University in 1934, received his master's degree in 1935, and his doctorate in classics in 1937.

From 1937 to 1939 Dr. Avery was a fellow in classical studies in the Ameri-



WILLIAM T. AVERY

can Academy in Rome. Upon returning to this country he was a teaching fellow in classics at Western Reserve in 1930-40; then an instructor in romance languages and classics at Fenn College from 1940 to 1942; and an instructor in Latin, ancient history, and Spanish at Park School, Cleveland in 1941-42.

Dr. Avery entered the army in 1942, serving nearly three years as an interpreter and translator in the Intelligence Branch in British West Africa, Egypt, Palestine, and India. Upon his return to the States in 1945 he was for six months until his discharge an instructor in foreign languages at the Army Air Forces Regional and Convalescent Hositals, Miami Beach, Fla.

Dr. Avery is the author of a biography of Julia, the daughter of the Emperor Augustus, and of articles in the memoirs of the American Academy of Rome and other scholarly publications.

A. Park Orth, associate professor of economics and business administration at Gettysburg College, has been named associate professor of economics and accounting at Dickinson. He is a graduate of the University of Pennsylvania, where he also received his master's degree, and of Drexel Institute of Tech-



CHARLES FLINT KELLOGG

nology. He is studying for the degree of doctor of education at Temple University at the present time.

Professor Orth has taught in the high schools of York, Lancaster, and Harrisburg and in the summer sessions of Temple University and Indiana State Teachers College. During the war he was senior educational adviser of the War Production Training Program of the State Department of Public Instruction.

He is a member of the National Education Association, the American Association of University Professors, the American Statistical Association, and the Masonic, Pi Omega Pi and Phi Delta Kappa fraternities.

Walter T. James, '41, Phi Beta Kappa graduate of the College, and until recently minister of Woodycrest Methodist Church, New York, N. Y., has been named instructor in Bible.

Mr. James took his theological training at Drew University. While a student there he taught in Brothers College, a department of Drew. He will receive his master's degree from Columbia University this winter.

One of three additions to the department of history, Charles Flint Kellogg is a native of Pittsfield, Mass., and was



WALTER T. JAMES

graduated from the high school at Great Barrington, Mass. He was graduated with honors from Bard College of Columbia University in 1931 and received his master's degree from Harvard University in 1933. He then studied at the General Theological Seminary of the Episcopal Church, graduating in 1936. From 1936 to 1945 he was successively curate and pastor of two Episcopalian churches in New York City.

Last year Mr. Kellogg was head of the history department and assistant headmaster of St. Peters Preparatory School at Peekskill, N. Y. He began teaching at Dickinson at the beginning of the summer session in June.

John C. Pflaum, a member of the history department of Western Reserve Academy since 1943, has been appointed an instructor in history at the College. Mr. Pflaum is a graduate of the University of Pennsylvania, where he has also done graduate work, receiving his master's degree from that institution. Work on his doctorate, on the subject of British Opinion of German Colonial Expansion, was interrupted by the war.

Mr. Pflaum taught several years at Temple University before going to Western Reserve Academy in 1943.



JOSEPH B. SMITH

Joseph B. Smith, who has been appointed an instructor in history, was graduated from Harvard University in 1943. He has done graduate work at Yale University and at the University of Michigan, where he will receive his master's degree next year.

During the war Mr. Smith served with the Japanese language section of the Military Intelligence Service of the Army.

Ralph R. Ricker, teacher of history, line coach of football, and former dean of men at West Chester State Teachers College, has been appointed associate professor to teach courses in the social sciences. He is a graduate of Pennsylvania State College in 1930 and received a master's degree from that institution in 1936.

Between 1930 and 1936 he was teacher and coach in the high schools of Lock Haven and Abington, and in the latter year joined the faculty of West Chester State Teachers College. In 1945 he was line coach of football at West Chester, baseball coach, and dean of men.

During the war Professor Ricker spent 18 months overseas with the USO, as division director of outpost services of the Panama Canal Defense Command.

With the appointment of John R.



JOHN C. PFLAUM

Embich to be instructor in geology, that science will be taught again at Dickinson for the first time since the death of the late Dr. J. Fred Mohler in 1930. A native of Chambersburg, Mr. Embich was graduated from Gettysburg College in 1917 and shortly afterwards was commissioned in the regular army.

While serving in the regular army in Baltimore, Mr. Embich attended Johns Hopkins University in 1924-26 and in 1934-36 he attended Columbia University, receiving a master's degree for work in geology from the latter institution. During the next four years he taught topography and terrain appreciation in Army service schools. From 1942 to 1946 he taught these subjects and chemistry at the Chemical Warfare School at Edgewood Arsenal, Md., and in addition organized the research department of the school. He has retired from the army with the rank of lieutenant colonel.

Another addition has been made to the library staff with the appointment this month of Mrs. Anna J. Cooper as a reference librarian. A native of Wilmington, N. C., she graduated from New York University with a B.S. degree in 1938, and received her M.A. there in 1942 with a major in American history,



MRS. ANNA J. COOPER

She studied at the School of Library Service, Columbia University 1930-33. After a year in the New York Public Library, she was placed in charge of the circulation department of the Brooklyn College Library in 1929, continuing in that post until 1941. She has been assistant librarian at Brooklyn College since 1942 and was reference librarian from 1942 until this year.

Named to Red Cross Post

Mrs. Mary Gance Rehfuss, formerly director of physical education for women at the Collegee, has been appointed assistant field director with service in veterans hospitals in the Eastern Area, American Red Cross, and has been assigned to the Perry Point, Md., Veterans Administration Hospital.

Mrs. Rehfuss left Dickinson in February, 1943, to join the American Red Cross. During the war she served in various army hospitals throughout the country, and last winter was assigned to ship duty as a recreation worker in connection with the Red Cross War Brides program.



COL. JOHN R. EMBICH

Dr. Warner Leaves Faculty

Dr. Wellman J. Warner, professor of sociology in the College since 1938, has resigned from the faculty to become professor of sociology in the College of Arts and Sciences of New York University. In addition to heading the sociology department of the College, Dr. Warner will give instruction in the graduate school of the University.

Dr. Warner came to Dickinson in 1938 as visiting professor of sociology, and the following year was appointed to full professorial rank. He was formerly professor of social ethics at Ohio Wesleyan University. A graduate of George Washington University in 1921, Dr. Warner received the degree of bachelor of divinity from Yale University in 1924 and in 1928 was awarded his doctorate by the University of London School of Economics.

Active in college and community affairs, Dr. Warner is the author of a number of articles on professional topics, including a significant study of "The Wesleyan Movement in the Industrial Revolution." He has also been adviser to governmental agencies and commissions.

Name Four Men to Law School Faculty

Three members of the faculty were elected, a new member was added to the Board, and further study was given to the proposal to erect a dormitory for law students, when the Board of Incorporators of the Dickinson School of Law met in Carlisle on Commencement week-end. A fourth faculty member has since been named.

The new faculty members are Charles H. Davison, '38, '41L, of Chambersburg, Samuel A. Schreckengaust, Jr., '38L, of Harrisburg, J. Douglas Mertz, of Allentown, and Richard H. Wagner, '31, '34L, of Carlisle.

Robert D. Abrahams, '20L, Philadelphia attorney, was elected a member of the board of Incorporators.

The Board authorized the expenditure of \$14,000 for the complete renovation of Trickett Hall, and directed the committee on the dormitory, headed by Douglass D. Storey, to make a further study of the question.

The addition of four members to the faculty of the Law School was necessitated partly by the resignations of Professors Donald J. Farage and F. Eugene Reader, and partly by the heavy enrolment at the Law School. A summer attendance of 175 will grow to more than 200 for the fall term, making the largest enrolment in the history of the Law School in the last 20 years.

Professor Davison was a honor graduate of the Law School in 1941. Shortly after his graduation he entered the Navy, and served four years on destroyer escorts and cruisers in the Atlantic and Pacific areas. He is the son of former Judge Watson R. Davison, of Franklin County. At Dickinson he was a member of Phi Kappa Sigma and Ravens Claw.

Professor Shreckengaust was graduated with Phi Beta Kappa honors from Gettysburg College in 1935 and led his class in Law School. Upon his graduation he began to practice law in Harrisburg. During the war for two and a half years he taught law as a member of the faculty of the Judge Advocate General's School.

Professor Mertz, who had been practicing law in Allentown, was graduated from Yale Law School in 1942. He remained at New Haven two years as research assistant to Professor Borchard of the faculty there.

Professor Mertz was graduated magna cum laude from Ursinus College in 1933. At Allentown he was trust officer of the Allentown Trust Company and solicitor of Whitehall township.

Professor Wagner was graduated from Dickinson College in 1931 and from the Law School three years later. As an undergratuate he was a member of Beta Theta Pi. For the last ten years he was an attorney with the Pennsylvania Department of Revenue.

To Teach Abroad

Isabel R. Hoover, '27, who has been a member of the Carlisle High School faculty for some years, will teach in Aberdeen, Scotland, during the coming school year under a teacher exchange program. She will exchange posts with a teacher in the school there.

Miss Hoover sailed for Scotland in August.

To Run For Congress

Announcement was made in July that Ralph M. Bashore, '17, '21L, will be the Democratic candidate for Congress in the Twelfth Pennsylvania district, comprised of Schuylkill and Northumberland counties.

Heads Educators

Eustace Laurence Springer, '24, headmaster of the Pingry School, Elizabeth, N. J., has been elected president of the County Day School Headmasters Association of the United States. He served for the past four years as secretary of the organization.

Council Plans Reactivation of Alumni Doings

PLANS for the resumption of all alumni activities on a peace-time basis, plans for the first post-war Homecoming on November 16, a recommendation for the publication of a new alumni directory and the election of officers were among the matters considered at the annual meeting of the Alumni Council held at Commencement.

Paul L. Hutchison, '18, '21L, was reelected president of the General Alumni Association, and C. Wendell Holmes, '21, was re-elected secretary. Arthur J. Latham, '10, one of the newly elected members of the Council was named vice-president.

After serving as treasurer since the reorganization of the General Alumni Association in 1923, Dr. Harry B. Stock, '91, declined re-election and Glenn E. Todd, '12, Carlisle manufacturer, was named his successor. The Council adopted resolutions commending Dr. Stock for his long, faithful and efficient services.

Announcement was made that Dr. Roy W. Mohler, '17, Philadelphia surgeon, had been re-elected Alumni Trustee in the annual mail election of the Association.

Five alumni were elected for a three year term expiring in 1949 as members of the Alumni Council in that election. Their names are Arthur J. Latham, '10; Dr. Oscar J. Eichhorn, '17; J. Milton Davidson, II, '33; John F. Bacon, '38 and Dr. John P. Milligan, '39. The graduating class elected Patricia A. Rupp, daughter of Judge and Mrs. Paul Rupp, of Harrisburg, as Class Representative.

By action of the Council, and concurrent action of the Board of Trustees, the investments held in the Lemuel Towers Appold Life Membership Fund were transferred to the College to be held as part of the permanent College endowment. This means that all receipts for life membership subscriptions will be handled by the trustees of the college in the same manner the Dickinson Library Guild has been administered for many years. The principal will be invested under direction of the Finance Committee of the Board of Trustees and the income paid to the treasurer of the General Alumni Association.

The Council adopted a recommendation that a new directory of living alumni be published and distributed to all members as soon as practicable and if possible in 1947. The last directory was issued in 1939. It was also recommended that consideration be given to the printing of a biographical directory. None has been printed since 1905, though the alumni office began a biographical record file some years ago and is trying to get a complete record of every alumnus.

While the Council recommended that the inauguration of President Edel on October 26 be combined with Homecoming, this was found to be impossible. Homecoming will be held on Saturday, November 16 and will be high-lighted by a football game with Western Maryland.

Officers of the Council will enlist the aid of all alumni club officers to reactivate all alumni doings. Tentative dates have been set for several alumni club gatherings and an effort will be made to stimulate attendance at all of these functions.

Now At Ohio Wesleyan

The Rev. Chester W. Quimby, former member of the faculty of the College, has become visiting professor in Bible at Ohio Wesleyan University, where he graduated in 1916. He has recently been serving in the pastorate of the Methodist Church in Mifflinburg, Pa.

Joins Taylor University Faculty

Dr. Florence M. A. Hilbish, '23, has accepted an appointment as head of the department of English and chairman of the department of languages and literatures of Taylor University, Upland, Ind.

EDITORIAL

The End of a Great Tradition

WITH the passing of Cornelius William Prettyman this summer one of the great traditions of the College came to an end. For Dr. Prettyman was the last representative at Dickinson—there are few representatives anywhere any more—of that remarkable group of men Presidents McCauley and Reed called to the College in the last fifteen years of the last century. Gooding in psychology, Super in modern languages, Morgan in Greek, Lindsay in chemistry, McIntire in English, Landis in mathematics, Mohler in physics, Morris Prince in history, Filler in Latin, Prettyman in German—these are the names of the men who were responsible for the rebirth of the College after the shock of the Civil War had passed. These are the men whose scholarships, teaching, and character laid the foundations of the modern reputation of the College.

Character—in the old meaning of that now misused term—was an important part of what these men had to convey to students. It was not all they had to offer, for they were all scholars, most of them had advanced degrees and most of them published. But when their books and articles were forgotten, they still remained big men. The facts of any course they impressed with their own personalities. They took a large view of life and had a high ideal of their calling.

Born in a robust and confident era, fired with an enthusiasm for their work that made teaching a cheerful adventure, they brought into the classroom to the end of their lives tolerance and kindly humor, the sense of a standard of decency and justice, an intelligent application of past to present, a taste for learning, and a love of living.

These are values which will never die so long as colleges are worthy of their name. They are not dead at the College now. But times change, old values decline, new ones emerge, and all are compounded in different proportions. They are differently compounded now (only the gods know whether for better or worse) and Dickinson, like every other college whose Prettymans have passed over, has another tone today.

That is why Dutch Prettyman's death marks the end of a great tradition.

The Advance of the Library

THIS fall Miss May Morris begins her twentieth year as librarian of the College. It is an anniversary that calls for recognition. For in the years since Miss Morris came to preside over the Bosler Library, the College's collection of books has grown from a poor, ill-used collection that revealed all too well its origins in the eighteenth and early nineteenth century to a library of 80,000 volumes wellstocked with the most useful reference tools and the classic works in all literatures and subjects.

Buildings, athletic teams, soaring endowments all have a way of dramatising the progress of a college. Far harder to discern, but far more important is the teaching that goes on within the college walls; and one of the pillars of good teaching is a good library. By the standard of its library today, Dickinson is all right.

Through the vicissitudes of twenty years Miss Morris has gone on making the library better and better. Only she knows what trials have been put upon her by budget-cutters, faculty members who wanted to dictate her business, and students who wanted to gossip in the reference room; what help she has received from enlightened administrators and faculty members who know that the library is the heart, if not the soul, of a college, and from the best-trained corps of student assistants on the campus. The collections of the library have now reached the point that visitors competent to judge marvel to find so excellent a collection in so small a college. Miss Morris has had a vision of what the library can and should be, and she has labored with intelligence and persistence to bring that conception to reality. The library she has presided over with charm and abilty for these past twenty years is a department of the College all Dickinsonians can be proud of.

The Ladies of East College

PROBABLY it was bound to come. With women at lathes, in the army, at the wheels of taxis—they have, thanks be, retreated from the barber shops—it was only a matter of time till they invaded the campus and established themselves in East College. The ancient sanctuary frolicsome students (male) have so often defended against the local constabulary has fallen to the female of the sepcies. East College, which for more than a century received only men and an occasional Confederate shell, will now wait Saturday nights with open arms to waves of assaulting escorts armed with gardenias and lilies of the valley. Why, it's almost scandalous! *Tempora mutantur*. It's going to be a tough peace. Reconversion proceeds

slowly, seems to be going in reverse, while necessity and convenience dictate the temporary housing of women in East College. Already the renovations are in progress —venetian blinds hung at the windows and goodness knows what other trumpery to come! 'Twill be a soft life, and an empty one too, we'll bet. None of the new occupants of East will ever be able to tell, as some of the old—the very old—ones can, of cold winter nights when the toilet bowls froze up!

Inauguration and Homecoming

N addition to the innumerable occasions alumni give themselves for returning to Carlisle, the College this fall has provided two programs which will bring back a great many Dickinsonians. One is the inauguration of William W. Edel as 22nd president of the College on Saturday, October 26. The other is the annual Homecoming on Saturday, November 16. Circle both dates on your calendar.

An inauguration is hardly an annual affair; and this will be the first fall Homecoming program since the war. Both events are thus in a sense extraordinary and many graduates will not want to miss either one. Alumni from a distance may regret that the two functions were not joined. As a matter of fact the inauguration committee had hoped to combine the two affairs into one gigantic week-end program; but, because of several prior commitments, this proved impossible. Still there is something to be said for the division. Those who can't come to one event may be able to get to the other; and those who come to the first may feel, when they see how pleasant it is, that they'd better take in the second as well.

No Dickinsonian grumbles at the prospect of two autumn Saturdays spent in the Cumberland Valley.

Trustees Have Busy Session at Commencement

WHILE the election of Captain William W. Edel to the presidency of the College headed the agenda, the election of two new trustees, the advancement of a faculty member, consideration of plans for a new women's dormitory, and many other important matters were considered by the Board of Trustees at the annual meeting at commencement.

Dr. William C. Sampson, '02, retired superintendent of schools of Upper Darby, Pa., and Frank E. Masland, Jr., '18, manufacturer of Carlisle, Pa., were elected to membership in the Board of Trustees. It was also announced at the meeting that Dr. Roy W. Mohler '17, Philadelphia physician and surgeon, had been reelected for a four-year term as an alumni trustee by the General Alumni Association.

Dr. William D. Gould, a member of the faculty for the past nine years, who had been associate professor of philosophy and religion, was named professor of philosophy by action of the Board.

In considering faculty appointments, the Board also formally elected Whitfield J. Bell, Jr., who had been appointed earlier in the year, as associate professor of history, and Benjamin D. James, as associate professor of education, both men being advanced from the rank of instructor. By its action the Board also elected Dr. Bernice K. Grubb associate professor of Romance languages. She was formerly an instructor in that department, but spent the last academic year in an associate professorship at Thiel College.

The Board approved a recommendation made by the faculty of the College that after June, 1946, the degree of bachelor of philosophy be discontinued. The effect of this will be that Latin or Greek will no longer be required for the A.B. degree, and that the College will award only two degrees, the A.B. degree and the B.S. degree.

The Board approved an earlier action of the Executive Committee to increase



WILLIAM D. GOULD

the enrollment from 600 to a maximum of 800, with approximately twenty-five per cent women. Approval was also given to the plan to use East College as a dormitory for women in addition to Metzger Hall. The College has since given up the lease on the Parker house, across the street from Metzger, which housed twelve girls, and the Gibbs house, formerly the senior women's house, will house men this fall. Men will also be accommodated in Conway Hall and in the fraternity houses which have been reopened.

A report of a special committee on new dormitory for women, which recommended that Mr. Sydney E. Martin of Philadelphia be retained as architect, was approved. Mr. Martin had prepared some preliminary plans which will be considered later this year by the Board.

The Board also approved a recommendation and an appropriation of approximately \$30,000 for the complete renovation of the College Commons. This work began early in June, and will be completed prior to the opening of the fall term. During the summer the chemistry laboratories have also been re-



WILLIAM C. SAMPSON

built, and this work will likewise be completed early in October.

The trustees whose term expired in June were re-elected for another fouryear term. They are as follows: J. Henry Baker, George C. Hering, Merkel Landis, Charles E. Pettinos, Robert F. Rich, Karl E. Richards, Boyd Lee Spahr and Ruby R. Vale.

The officers of the Board were also re-elected. They are Boyd Lee Spahr, president; J. Henry Baker, vice-president; Edgar R. Heckman, secretary; Gilbert Malcolm, treasurer; and George Shuman, Jr., assistant treasurer.

Serves as Veterans Chaplain

"Life begins at Seventy-five" is the . front-page feature story of The Drew Gateway, the alumni quarterly of Drew Theological Seminary, recounting the very humorous experiences of Dr. Edwin L. Earp, '95, as Protestant chaplain in the Veterans Administration Hospital, Lyons Station, N. J., during the war.

Dr. Earp is now retired and living at Basking Ridge, N. J. He served 29 years as professor of Christian sociology at Drew Theological Seminary.



FRANK E. MASLAND, JR.

Appointed Delaware Magistrate

Harold N. Green, '42, '43L, was appointed magistrate in Wilmington, Del., to succeed his father, Joseph B. Green, by Governor Walter W. Bacon in May. Several weeks earlier the father resigned the post after he suffered a slight stroke.

The new magistrate served in the Army for two and a half years, attached to the legal assistance unit of the judge advocate's department. He was discharged as a staff sergeant in March of this year. He had been associated with the law firm of Hering, Morris, James & Hitchens in Wilmington.

A native of Wilmington, he graduated from the high school there in 1938, from the College and Law School, and was admitted to the Delaware bar in 1943. He is a member of Phi Epsilon Pi fraternity.

To Serve As Delegate

Milton R. Priddis, '17, will serve as the delegate of Dickinson College at the Centennial Celebration of the University of Buffalo to be held October 3 and 4. He is principal of the Samuel Lattimore School No. 11 of Rochester, New York.

New Coaching Staff Greets Largest Football Squad



CHARLES H. B. KENNEDY

H EADED by Prof. Ralph R. Ricker, a new coaching staff supervised the opening practice on Sept. 9 for the eight game 1946 football season, reopening the first gridiron warfare since 1942, when 55 candidates reported. It is the largest squad in the history of the college.

Two new instructors in the department of physical education, John S. Steckbeck and Ronald E. Knapp, with the veteran Richard H. MacAndrews and Charles H. B. Kennedy, are assisting Prof. Ricker in handling the large squad.

During the Summer Session, Mr. Kennedy was appointed acting head of the department of physical education and he will continue to assist in coaching the three major sports. As acting head of the department he succeeds Prof. Forrest E. Craver, who retired from the faculty in June.

Kennedy, who has a master's degree from Pennsylvania State College, has taken advanced work in physical education there and at West Chester State Teachers College. He was a coach and teacher at Boiling Springs High School



RALPH R. RICKER

when he joined the Dickinson faculty in 1942.

As a student Kennedy starred in three sports, and he has been assisting Coach Richard MacAndrews in coaching the football and basketball teams and was an assistant football coach.

Ralph R. Ricker, line coach of football at West Chester State Teachers College, will be head coach of football at Dickinson this fall. A graduate of Pennsylvania State College, where he also received his master's degree, Professor Ricker has been appointed an associate professor on the Dickinson faculty and will teach courses in the social sciences as well as fill the head coaching position. At West Chester he has been an assistant to Coach Glenn Killinger.

Though the Fall Session does not begin until October 7, the football season will open two days earlier in a game with Lehigh at Carlisle. The highlight of Homecoming on November 16 will be a game with Western Maryland on Biddle Field. Other games will be with Lebanon Valley at home, Susquehanna at home, followed by three away games

24



JOHN S. STECKBECK

with W. & J.; Swarthmore and Drexel. The season's finale will be played on November 23 against Allegheny at Carlisle.

John S. Steckbeck, who has been appointed an instructor in physical education, held a similar post at the College during the Army war college program. Last year while teaching in the Carlisle High School, he served as director of the College glee clubs and will continue this work.

A native of Lebanon, Mr. Steckbeck graduated from the high school there and from State Teachers College, West Chester in 1936, where he was a member of the football, wrestling and track teams. He did post graduate work at Lebanon Valley College and has nearly completed work or his master's degree at the University of Pennsylvania. He is bass soloist of the Allison Methodist Church, and previously held a similar post in the Bryn Mawr Presbyterian Church and Salem Lutheran Church, Lebanon. He is married and has two daughters.

Mr. Steckbeck was a physical training instructor at the College during the Army Air Corps training program at Dickinson in 1943-44. Later he was a physical training supervisor of the Army Service Forces at Indiantown Gap.



RONALD E. KNAPP

Ronald E. Knapp, another new instructor in physical education, was an All-American back in 1935 at Penn State, where he also starred on the basketball and baseball teams. He was captain of the freshman basketball team and a member of the three varsity major sport teams for three years. He graduated from State in 1936 and received his M.A. in physical education from Columbia University in 1942.

Following his graduation from State, he coached football, basketball and baseball at Royersford High School, where Andrew J. English, '06, is principal. During the war, he served in the Navy and coached the basketball team at Corpus Christi Naval Hospital. Following the war he returned to his farm at Sydney, N. Y., where he lived with his wife and son.

Attends Celebration

The Rev. Arthur A. Bouton, D.D., '15, Pastor of the First Methodist Church at Elmhurst, N. Y., represented the College at the fiftieth anniversary celebration of Adelphi College, Garden City, New York, on May 31.

1946 Football Schedule

Oct.	5	LehighHome
Oct.	12	Lebanon Valley Home
Oct.	19	Susquehanna Home
Oct.	26	W & J Away
Nov.	2	Swarthmore Away
Nov.	9	Drexel Tech Away
Nov.	16	Western Maryland Home

Homecoming

Nov. 23 AlleghenyHome October games at 2:30

November games at 2:00

Present \$1,000 Scholarships

The first large gift for the twelfth Alumni Fund campaign was received last month from Henry Logan, '10, attorney of Brooklyn, N. Y., when he sent his check for \$1,000 to establish the Henry Logan Scholarship Fund. His contribution has been placed in the permanent endowment fund of the College, and the income will be distributed annually in scholarship aid to a needy student.

A like contribution of \$1,000 was received in the closing days of the last Alumni Fund campaign to establish the Albert and Naomi Watson Scholarship. Mr. and Mrs. Watson are Carlislers. Mr. Watson is the owner of the Bowman & Company department store on South Hanover Street.

Becomes High School Principal

Raymond A. Wert, '32, was elected principal of the Lemoyne High School in May. He began teaching social subjects there upon his graduation from the College, and received his master's degree in education from Penn State in 1940.

He succeeds Frank E. Berkheimer, '21, who became assistant superintendent of Cumberland County schools in May.

Baseball Team A Winner

For the first time in the history of the College a baseball team conducted a campaign through the summer season, winning six games and losing two, and culminating in an eleven to one victory over the Navy.

After an earlier victory by a score of ten to five over Lehigh, a return engagement was lost three to one. The other defeat was suffered at the hands of Juniata by a score of four to one. Two victories were scored over Elizabethtown, nine to one and eight to six, and Drexel was defeated by a score of four to two.

During the regular season which closed with a commencement victory by a score of two to one over Bucknell, the baseball team won five games and lost three. The defeats were suffered at the hands of Elizabethtown by a score of six to two, Gettysburg, by a score of three to two, and Juniata, by a score of six to five. Earlier in the season the nine defeated Gettysburg six to two, and scored victories over Elizabethtown, Ursinus, and Shepherd College, which was making its first trip into the north.

The majority of the games were pitched by Ed Carl, a freshman hurler, with occasional relief from Weir King and Ed VanJura. R. H. MacAndrews coached the team, and was assisted by Charles H. B. Kennedy.

Heads Personnel Bureau

Professor William M. Gilbert, assistant director of the Student Personnel Bureau of the University of Illinois, has been named acting director of the Bureau while the director is absent as associate dean for liberal arts studies at the University's Chicago branch.

Professor Gilbert, who went to the University of Illinois in 1940, has been associated with the Student Personnel Bureau and the department of psychology since that time. He received his doctorate from the University of Michigan in 1940.

26

Becomes Professor at Marietta College

Dr. Vincent A. McCrossen, '30, joined the faculty of Marietta College, Marietta, O., beginning with the summer term, as professor of modern languages. His wife has also joined that faculty as an instructor in remedial English.

For the past ten years Dr. McCrossen was instructor and assistant professor of modern languages at Bucknell University. He also served as head of the language department at Canterbury School during 1945-46. He is a fluent linguist with a speaking knowledge of seven languages and a reading knowledge of 25 more. He is teaching classes in French, German and Spanish and, with the oening of the fall term, will teach beginning Russian, offered at Marietta for the first time.

Dr. McCrossen has also taught at the Aliquippa High School and at Creighton University, and has been a tutor and student at the Naval School of Oriental

Receives Honorary Degree

Colonel Thomas J. Frailey, '19L, received the honorary degree of doctor of laws from Southeastern University, Washington, D. C., on May 29. He has been a member of the law faculty of Southeastern University since 1919, save for service in the last war, when he was a member of the General Staff.

Since his return to the faculty, Colonel Frailey has been appointed by President Truman as an associate member of the Board of Veterans Appeals of the Veterans Administration.

Colonel Frailey is a graduate of Mt. St. Mary's College, Emmitsburg, Md., and entered Dickinson School of Law in 1915. He was an infantry officer in World War I. Upon his graduation from the Law School he received a master's degree from the College. He was a member of Alpha Chi Rho at Dickinson and in 1937 was national president of the fraternity. Languages, Boulder, Colo. He was valedictorian of the Dickinson Class of 1930, and received his Ph.D. degree in 1936 from the University of Pittsburgh. He is a member of Phi Beta Kappa, Delta Phi Alpha, and the American Association of University Professors. He is also a member of the executive council of the Pennsylvania Modern Language Association. He has had two articles published by the Modern Language Journal and one by the Bulletin of the American Association of Colleges and Universities.

Mrs. McCrossen received her A.B. from Marywood College in 1930, and an A.M. from Bucknell University in 1938. She taught history and English in the Turbotville High School from 1943 to 1945, and in the Mifflinburg High School during 1945-46. She is a past officer of the Federated Women's Club and a past officer and committee chairman of the Association of American University Women.

Resigns From Faculty

Mark O. Kistler, '38, who has been instructor in German for the past several years, has resigned from the faculty to accept an appointment at the University of Illinois. He will leave at the end of the summer session in September.

Mr. Kistler, who has his master's degree in German from the University of Illinois, will teach in the German Department there while completing work on his doctorate. Because of the heavy teaching load, he probably will not complete work on his doctorate until 1948.

Serves As Delegate

Dean E. A. Vuilleumier was the representative of the College at the twohundredth anniversary of Linden Hall, Lititz, Pa., on June 17, and on June 29 he was delegate at the Centennial Celebration at Bucknell University, Lewisburg, Pa.

Dr. Stock Retires After Half-Century Pastorate

Rounding out a full 50 years as Pastor of St. Paul's Lutheran Church in Carlisle, Rev. Dr. Harry B. Stock, '91, preached his farewell sermon on June 2 to a congregation which has never had any other minister.

Dr. Stock's remarkable record began in 1896 when he was called to Carlisle upon graduation from the Lutheran Theological Seminary at Gettysburg, where he had finished his studies, to head the newlyformed congregation of St. Paul's. He has held no other pastorate during his ministry of half a century.

Joins Cornell Faculty

Dr. John W McConnell, '29, was one of three new professors of industrial and labor relations appointed to the faculty of Cornell University in July.

Dr. McConnell, who was professor of economics and sociology at New York University, had also been serving in government service during the war years as a public member of the National War Labor Board in Region 2.

Following his graduation from the College in 1929, he was an instructor until 1932 at the American University, in Cairo, Egypt. He then became a research assistant in human relations and later an instructor in sociology at Yale, and also a Carroll Cutler Fellow at Yale in 1936-37.

After receiving his Ph.D. at Yale in 1937, he was assistant professor of economics and sociology at American University in Washington, D. C., until his appointment at New York University. He is a member of the American Sociological Society and the American Academy of Political and Social Science in addition to several honorary societies, including Phi Beta Kappa. At Dickinson he became a member of Phi Kappa Sigma. Mrs. McConnell is the former Harriet Barlow of Philadelphia, and they have five children.

Most of the congregation's 1000 members were present at Dr. Stock's farewell sermon, in which he described the joys of the Christian ministry. In addition many members of other congregations in town paid their respects by attending. The entire active chapter of the local chapter of Beta Theta Pi, of which Dr. Stock is a member, attended.

At the annual meeting of the General Alumni Association of the College at Commencement Dr. Stock presented his resignation as treasurer. He had served more than 20 years in that capacity.

Receives Honorary Degree

Rev. Robert D. Killam, '31, minister of the Church of the Unity at Springfield, Mass., received the honorary degree of doctor of divinity from St. Lawrence University, Canton, N. Y., at its annual commencement exercises on June 23.

Dr. Killam, who is a graduate of the theological school of St. Lawrence University, has held pastorships in six New York and New England Unitarian and Universalist churches. He is now president of the New England Unitarian Council.

Posthumously Decorated

Major John O. Cockey, Jr., '40, who was killed in a flying accident over England in 1944 after he had completed 21 bombing missions, has been awarded posthumously the Distinguished Flying Cross and the French Croix de Guerre with star.

The citation mentioned Major Cockey's "extraordinary achievement" during the air invasion of the European continent and referred to his "skilful leadership and sound judgment." The award was made by Major General Manton E. Eddy, commander of the Second Army. Mrs. Cockey, the former Margaret Anne Stewart, '41, received the decorations.

Joins Rutgers Faculty

Rev. Paul D. Leedy has resigned his pastorate of the Castle Heights Methodist Church, White Plains, N. Y., to accept appointment as a member of the English department of Rutgers University.

Before going to White Plains, Mr. Leedy was pastor of the Methodist Church at Gettysburg. In 1943-44, when Dickinson College was teaching the 32nd College Training Detachment, Mr. Leedy was an instructor in English at the College. During the last two years, in addition to his pastoral work, he has been an instructor in the School of Education of New York University, where he is studying for his doctorate in literature.

To Teach in Japan

Sara E. Rohrer, '32, of Harrisburg, will go to Japan this month to teach in Tokyo under the Army educational program for members of the occupation forces. She has been a teacher in the Camp Curtin Junior High School in Harrisburg and will teach English and journalism in Japan.

Director of Family Court

The Rev. John J. Bunting, Jr., '40, has been appointed director of the Family Court of New Castle County, Delaware, by Judge Elwood F. Melson. His father is the Rev. J. J. Bunting, '08, of Cambridge, Md.

A graduate of the Wicomico High School, Salisbury, Md., he graduated from the college in 1940. At Dickinson, he became a member of Alpha Chi Rho and Omicron Delta Kappa fraternities, and was president of the debating and theological societies.

Entering Drew Theological Seminary, he has filled pastorates in the Peninsula Conference of the Methodist Church while a student there. He received his B.D. degree upon his graduation from Drew in 1943 and has since completed the residence requirements toward his Ph.D. in theology, and is now at work on his thesis. He has majored in religious education and psychology.

Named Area Coordinator

J. Wesley Potter, '13, who retired in July after 31 years' service in the Carlisle school system, the last 19 of them as superintendent, has been named an area coordinator of the Pennsylvania Area College Centers program.

The College Centers program is designed by the State Department of Public Instruction in cooperation with the colleges and universities of the state to create instructional centers for veterans who cannot obtain admission to the campus of any college.

Mr. Potter's area includes Cumberland, Perry, Dauphin, York, Lancaster, Adams, and Lebanon Counties. College centers will be put in operation at York, Lancaster, and Harrisburg.

Joins College Faculty

John W. Long, Jr., '37, has been named associate professor of history at Western College, Oxford, O. He is the son of Dr. John W. Long, '07, president of Williamsport Dickinson Junior College.

Last year he was visiting instructor of history at Duke University where he received his master's degree. He has also taught at the University of Maryland, and for some time served as research analyst in the history division of A.A.F. Headquarters in Washington.

To Serve As Delegate

Judge John Perry Wood, '01, will serve as delegate of the college at the inauguration of Dr. Arthur Coons as president of Occidental College, Los Angeles, on October 3.

Named Assistant Registrar

Dorothy J. Hartzell, '45, who has been employed in the office of the registrar of the college since shortly after her graduation, has been appointed assistant registrar. Dr. Raymond P. G. Bowman is the registrar.

Irish Walker Comes Back To Commencement

PAUL R. WALKER, '21, journalist, humorist, and Dickinsonian, once again has recorded his impressions of a Dickinson Commencement in his column in the Harrisburg Patriot.

Alumni have grown to expect Irish to knock out a column on Carlisle and the College as soon as he gets back to his typewriter from commencement week-end in Carlisle. This year's account, published on June 19, won't disappoint them. It is all Irish and signed with his longtime nom-de-guerre, "The Sec."

New York-Thoughts en route to Carlisle on the eve of commencement! . . . Back to our 25th reunion at Dickinson! . . . Twenty-five years out—gosh. Memory's a funny thing! Forgotten absolutely is the big moment when Dr. James H. (Jim Henry) Morgan handed us our sheepskin . . . Remembered, as if it had happened yesterday the time we injected O. Henry into a discussion of "Nathaniel Hawthorne and the Short Story' and the one and only Monty (Dr. Mont-gomery Porter) Sellers sniffed: "Mr. Walker, I wouldn't mention Nathaniel Hawthorne and O. Henry in the same breath."

And at the time Homer Kreider, juniorpresident-to-be, eluded the freshmen and arrived at the sophomore banquet at Boiling Springs, disguised as a farmer and riding atop a load of hay.

And how Dockie Shadinger, who was to have been the chaperon at that banquet, went to Mt. Holly instead, called up, confessed his error and said: "If everything's going all right and you don't need me, I'll go home."

At the time Dr. J. Fred (Monk) Mohler, after we had flunked physics twice and memorized Kimball's Physics in the interim, gave us a special examination, saying:

"Here are 20 questions-10 problems, 10 on theory, do any 10.'

We quickly dashed off the memorized theories, like so much learned-by-heart prose, and passed.

And the day in physics class, when the main question concerned the method of making liquid air.

We didn't know then and we don't know now, but undeterred by unconquerable ignorance, we wrote four pages, explaining fully,

if not accurately, how to make liquid air. Dockie passed out an "F," saying serenely: "Doctor McIntire might appreciate this; I don't."

And the night of the freshman pajama parade when the Carlisle constabulary intercepted one of our boys.

Twenty or so of us went in to get him out and stayed in.

Five dollars and costs!

And the afternoon our class, in the tug of war, pulled the sophomores through the Letort Creek and won the right to file the green dinks among our souvenirs. No need to wear 'em any more!

And the morning in chapel when alarm clocks started going off periodically from 10:15 A.M. on! Who?

And our first formal dance when everything was borrowed except shirt, collar and socks. Had the lenders suddenly reclaimed, we'd've been on the market for a barrel-or a blanket.

And the proud day we were capped for Raven's Claw, surprised as all get out.

And the midnight we were initiated into Skull and Key-with paddles. In the dim light, we were mistaken for one Harry N. Gitt, now a glove manufacturer in Hanover, who, on account of a temporary physical "incapacitation," was to be given a token paddling . . . Led in, we heard one of the degree team say:

Go easy, this is Gitt."

Mental congratulations, self-directed, were rudely shattered when one eagle-eye shouted: "Hey, this ain't Gitt; it's Irish Walker. Lay on!"

And they laid on, MacDuff!

And the first day in chapel when Dockie Morgan, in his welcoming speech to the freshmen, said significantly:

"What you saw from afar is here . . . It's now up to you."

It's funny how little things become big things as the years roll by! These and scores of other thoughts flashed through our old "reminiscer" and in what seemed like a few minutes we were in the Harrisburg station and Jim Steele, one of the younger grads, tapped us on the shoulder-before we could even crook a hitch-hiker's thumb-and said:

"How about a ride to Carlisle?" And we

were off with McGee, Callahan, Fullard, Berger and Steele.

The grand old Cumberland Valley . . . and there's nothing like Carlisle in June—if you can't be there for strolling the back streets in quest of adventure in May . . . Which every Dickinsonian has done at one time or another—with or without the adventure.

Our host had left the key; we were housed ... Campus was never greener . . Old friends swimming into view . . . Raven's Claw banquet with Dean Swift masterfully presiding, permitting us to say a few words.

Campus strolling . . . Chatting . . . rubbing elbows with yesterday . . . reminiscing . . . First of our class to register, first we were ever at the head of the list Far into the night and the morning . . . Hours going by like seconds . . . One can sleep at home, and on the campus . . . Talking of the toll of 25 years and organizing the "Three-B Club"—bifocals, bridework and bulges . . Every body talking at once at the commencement luncheon . . . Presentations of pictures . . . Class of 1921 ponied up with a \$1500 scholarship fund, which Boyd Lee Spahr, president of the board of trustees in accepting, hoped will grow . . . It will, sir. Another \$1000 at least in 1951. Shady retreats in the hot afternoon, day

starting anew with the fraternity banquets at night . . . more speeches (No. 2 for us) and Host Bentley of the Molly Pitcher had the Phi Kaps, 93-strong, next to a girls' fraternity,

Raise MacAlarney Fund

More than \$1,300 has been received toward the establishment of a fund in memory of Robert E. MacAlarney, '93, former professor in the Columbia University School of Journalism, who died last fall, it has been announced by the president of the School's alumni association.

The fund was established upon Mr. MacAlarney's death by some of his associates and former students. It will be administered by an alumni committee and Dean Carl W. Ackerman of the School of Journalism. Among the suggested uses to which the fund may be put are the creation of a typograghical laboratory or printing shop in the school and the endowment of lectures by outstanding authorities outside the School.

a curtain between . . . First time Phi Kap oratory was ever cushioned on the sweet singing of pretty girls. (We peeped!)

More campus detail, band concert and all . . . And then at 10:30 when we were about to turn in, a town alumnus kidnapped five old grads off a street corner and drove us to his home for a bit of a chat and some cheese and crackers . . . At 2:30 A.M., he returned us to the center of town and the rest had enough sense to go to bed . . . Not the host, not us! . . . To Raven's Claw initiation at Phi Kappa Psi house (speech No. 3) . . . On and on—and the birds were singing in the dawn at 5 A.M.

Up early to say goodbye to old Carlisle . . . Off to class dinner at Allenberry, headline event . . . "Scottie," Bill Young and John Morganthaler handled new business and unfinished business, then turned "monkey business" over to us . . Grand time, the boys getting Rita Hayworth-autographed photos, the girls, Glenn Ford's . . . Finally away, heading east with our old classmate, Tony Vittorito, and his charming wife, who have found Shangri-La at Washington's Crossing, near Trenton . . . Back to New York by train, physically tired but mentally relaxed . . . There was never a college like old Dickinson — except yours — and yours — and yours!

Sincerely, PAUL WALKER, Your Sec.

Another Gold Star

Word has just been received that John Verban, Jr., '35, of Bethlehem, Pa., died of wounds received in action in Italy on Oct. 16, 1944. He died five days after being hit in the chest and abdomen.

Born in Bethlehem on July 21, 1911, he was the son of John and Mary F. Verban. He prepared for college at the Bethlehem High School and Allentown Preparatory School. He was a pledge member of Theta Chi Fraternity at the College.

Entering the service in December, 1943, he went overseas early in 1944 and was attached to the Supply Division of the 117th Infantry Division.

He is survived by his widow, Mrs. Matilda R. Verban, and a son, John, now three years old.

PERSONALS

1900

J. Milnor Dorey of the faculty of the Williamsport High School substituted as an instructor in English in the first half of the recent summer session of the College for Professor Charles L. Swift.

1901

Thomas L. Jones is now running the Hotel Miller, Latrobe, Pa.

1902

By his presence at commencement in June, Lewis M. Bacon, Jr., attended his 50th commencement since his admission to the old preparatory school.

1903

Dr. and Mrs. J. Roy Strock, Lutheran missionaries to India, sailed on August 30 for India where Dr. Strock will serve as an advisor to a large synod of native congregations. Dr. and Mrs. Strock came to this country on a furlough shortly before the war and have been unable to return to India until now. While here, Dr. Strock served as acting secretary of the Board of Foreign Missions of the United Lutheran Church.

1906

Miss Anne Barbara Scarborough, daughter of Col. and Mrs. Harry M. Scarborough, was married to Stuart Palmer, son of Mr. and Mrs. Herman Palmer, of Stamford, Conn., on June 22 in the Davis Chapel of New York Military Academy, where her father is headmaster. Mrs. Palmer graduated from Vassar, and her husband is a student at Yale after two and a half years with the A.A.F.

1911

Clara Bell Smith sailed from Port Arthur, Tex., on April 30 for China for another sixyear term in the mission field.

1912

Glenn E. Todd of Carlisle, alumni adviser of the Dickinson chapter of Sigma Chi, was chosen as delegate to the Grand Chapter meeting at Chicago, held September 5 to 7.

1914

Mr. and Mrs. George W. Ahl, who have been living for some years at Stony Point, N. Y., are now living with John C. Ahl at 65 S. College St., Carlisle. They have four children: George, just out of the Navy; Virginia, a graduate of Kendall Hall, N. H.; and Nancy and Cary, who will attend the Carlisle High School.

1915

Last May the Rev. Dr. Arthur A. Bouton became pastor of the First Methodist Church of Elmhurst, N. Y.

Miss Irene Ritchey, executive secretary of the Carlisle Red Cross chapter for the past five years, resigned as of July 1 to accept a position with the Lebanon County chapter as home service secretary.

1916

Lawrence D. Whiting, husband of the former Anna M. Shuey, died suddenly in Louisville, Ky., last April 14.

1918

William Johnson Coyle, son of Mr. and Mrs. Mervin G. Coyle, of Carlisle, was graduated in June from Duke University. During the war he served as a captain in the Army Air Corps abroad.

1920

College publications have been listing the name, Edna H. Morgan. For the past 18 years she has been Mrs. Paul J. Kessler, living at Barnesville, Pa., and has a 16-year-old daughter, Pauline, who is a junior in high school.

1924

Charles W. Burn is now vice-president and general sales manager of the Gay Fad Studios, a business founded by Mrs. Burn and him eight years ago. They recently completed a new \$50,000 plant in Lancaster, O., where the business is decorating glass and giftware.

Mr. and Mrs. Eustace L. Springer of Elizabeth, N. J., announced the birth of a daughter, Susan Randolph, on May 25.

The Rev. Dr. F. LaMont Henninger, who, for fourteen months, was pastor of Allison Methodist Church, Carlisle, has transferred from the Central Pennsylvania Conference to the Genesee Conference of the Methodist Church to permit him to accept appointment as executive minister of Asbury First Methodist Church, Rochester, N. Y. This is one of the leading Methodist churches in the east, with a membership of 2100 and plans for the erection of a new edifice costing \$1,000,000.

1925

Mrs. Katherine S. Carpenter, of Williamsport, Pa., is state president of the Business and Professional Women's Clubs.

Dr. Chloe O. Fry, who had been a surgeon in the Women's Hospital, Philadelphia, is specializing in women's surgery at the Harrisburg Hospital and has offices at 131 State Street.

1926

Mr. and Mrs. Jan A. Rajchman of Princeton, N. J., announced the birth of a son, John Allan Rajchman, on June 25. They have an older child, Alice Reid. Mrs. Rajchman is the former Ruth V. Teitrick.

Charles P. Hoy was appointed assistant principal in June of the Steelton High School, where he has been a member of the faculty since 1930.

After being with the York Safe and Lock Company for a number of years, Earl M. Schroeder has become a partner in the M & S Company of York, Pa., and a representative for the Mosler Safe Company.

Dr. John P. Milligan, dean of instruction at Jersey City, N. J., State Teachers College, was appointed in July supervising principal of Glen Ridge, N. J., schools.

Glen Ridge, N. J., schools. Theodore K. Hofer has become a member of the faculty of the Sunny Hills Schools, Hockessin, Delaware.

1928

Major Richard V. Zug was separated from the service in June when he was presented with the Army Commendation Award at the Philadelphia Signal Depot. He has returned to the practice of law with the firm of Edmonds, Obermayer and Rebman, in the Packard Building, Philadelphia.

Judge and Mrs. Robert E. Woodside of Harrisburg announced the birth of a daughter, Jane Fairlee Woodside, on July 15. Mrs. Woodside, the former Fairlee Habbart, and Judge Woodside have two boys, William E., 13, and Robert J., 10.

Addison M. Bowman, Jr., Carlisle attorney, serves as borough solicitor for five Cumberland County boroughs, namely, Camp Hill, Lemoyne, Mechanicsburg, New Cumberland and West Fairview.

Victoria Hann, the daughter of the Rev. and Mrs. Victor B. Hann, who will enter the College in October, graduated as valedictorian of her class from the Mechanicsburg High School in May. She won the coveted first prize in the Samuel E. Basehore historical essay contest, was a member of the first honor group, and received the Class of 1926 prize for scholarship and the *Readers Digest* prize.

Helen Elizabeth Hackman was married in her home in Carlisle on August 24 to George Robert Martin, son of Chaplain Ivan E. Martin, of Santa Barbara, Calif. The only attendants were Alice E. Hackman, '30, sister of the bride, and Aubrey H. Baldwin, III, '29. The bride is a teacher and dramatic coach at the Carlisle High School. Mr. Martin is a government employee at the Hickman Field, Hawaii, but expects transfer soon to the United States.

1929

Fred A. Lumb has been appointed general

agent for the New England Mutual Life Insurance Company of Boston in Grand Rapids, Mich., where he assumed his duties on July 1. Before he entered the Navy he was an associate general agent in the Harrisburg office, and was president of the Harrisburg Association of Life Underwriters.

Rev. James A. Simons, pastor of the First Methodist Church and prominent in the activities of the Shenandoah Rotary Club, has been named a district governor for the 177th District of Rotary International.

Velma Roth has been named official supervisor in the Philadelphia school system after three years there. Prior to that she was in the same work in Baltimore and Maryland.

Dr. James Morgan Read has returned from Germany where he made a study of food and refugee problems for the American Friends Service Committee. He is now in Washington in the office of the Friends Committee on National Legislation.

James P. Gourlay has been named chairman of the Board of Directors of the Colorado Education Association. For many years he has been principal of one of the commercial high schools in Denver. He is married and the father of two girls, the older one now in junior high school. His address is 369 Lafayette St., Denver, 3, Colo.

1930

Major Paul D. Olejar, of the Historical Section, Office of Chief of Ordnance, Washington, is in charge of the compilation of the eight-volume history of the operation and management of the Ordnance Department and ordnance materiel during World War II.

J. Boyd Landis, Carlisle attorney, has been named assistant campaign director of the Carlisle Community Chest Drive to be held next month.

Dr. William D. Angle, Williamsport physician, assisted at the installation of a chapter of Omicron Delta Kappa, honorary undergraduate fraternity, at Bucknell University in May. While an undergraduate Dr. Angle was a member of the Upsilon Circle at Dickinson.

1931

Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. D. Davidson of Franklinville, N. J., announced the birth of a daughter, Roberta Ann, on July 2.

Milton E. Flower of Carlisle was awarded the degree of doctor of philosophy at the June commencement of Columbia University. He has been doing graduate work in history, and his dissertation was a biography of James Parton. Since March he has been research editor at the Army Information School, Carlisle Barracks.

David T. Davis, Jr. has returned from military service and opened a law office at 854 Miners National Bank Building, Wilkes-Barre, Pa. Lt. Col. Donald S. Himes of Carlisle, who served in the Army Quartermaster Corps, has been awarded the Legion of Merit for his service while division quartermaster of the 84th Infantry Division.

Major J. Howard Bair, who had been on active duty since February, 1941, was released from the Army last month, and is now teaching in the Carlisle High School.

1932

Frank S. Moser has returned from military service and reopened his law office in the Masonic Building, Shamokin, Pa.

Mr. Ernest Klaus, father of Germaine L. Klaus of the faculty of Hershey Junior College, died August 10 at his home in Carlisle. He had been a field inspector for the Atlantic Refining Company for 25 years. He is also survived by his wife and a sister. Upon his return from Germany Dr. Leon

Upon his return from Germany Dr. Leon J. Armalavage was promoted to the rank of lieutenant colonel in the Army Medical Corps. He went to England in January, 1942, as a captain with the first contingent of troops to be sent abroad, and saw continuous service as a flight surgeon. He is now with his wife and son, James Paul, in Davenport, Ia., doing surgery and graduate work in orthopedics.

1933

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph S. Myers of Havertown have announced the birth of a son, Henry Roy Myers, on May 29. Mrs. Myers is the former Marie Moore. They have a sixyear-old daughter, Patricia Elizabeth. Mr. and Mrs. J. Milton Davidson of Pit-

Mr. and Mrs. J. Milton Davidson of Pitman, N. J., announced the birth of a daughter, Jane Olivia, on June 16. Since his discharge from the Navy, Lt. Commander Davidson has accepted employment with the Pennsylvania Salt Manufacturing Company.

Henry L. Stultz, husband of the former Anna Green of Hollidaysburg, was killed instantly in an airplane crash at Duncansville on May 26. A graduate of Fishburne Military School and the Pennsylvania State College, he served during the war as an army flight instructor and as a pilot in the Inter-Continental Division of T. W. A. He had numerous flights as a C-54 pilot to Europe, Africa and India. He is survived by his wife and two children, Scott, aged 8, and Susan, aged 4.

1934

Captain Abram Hurwitz was separated from the Army in April, and has returned to the practice of medicine at 1016 Fairmont Ave., Philadelphia.

Dr. Lloyd W. Hughes was married on June 8 to Miss Myrtle Edison of Albuquerque, N. M., at the Lutheran Church there. The couple now reside at 806 Allegheny St., Hollidaysburg.

Anouncement has been made of the en-

gagement of Elizabeth Ann Billow to John D. Faller, Jr., who recently returned from service with the Navy in the Pacific. He is associated with his father and brother, George B. Faller, in the practice of law in Carlisle. Miss Billow is the present executive director for the Cumberland County Board of Assistance.

A. Carlyle Hecker has become manager of the Philadelphia branch office of the Provident Life and Accident Company of Chattanooga, Tenn., with offices in the Widner Building.

1935

Mr. and Mrs. Wesley Day announced the birth of a daughter, Laurel Jean, on February 13. Mrs. Day is the former Bernadette DeFalco. Mr. Day has accepted a managerial position with the Cleveland Division of the Shell Oil Company, and they are residing at 202-03 Garden View Drive, Maple Heights, O

Mr. and Mrs. Jack Hughes Caum of Newport, Del., announced the birth of a daughter, Carolyn June, on June 21. Mrs. Caum is the former Mary D. Prince.

Mr. and Mrs. George H. Sacks of Allentown announced the birth of a son, George Andrew, on July 27. Edward C. First, Jr. has become asso-

Edward C. First, Jr. has become associated as counsel with the Byrne Organization, with offices at 2607 Connecticut Ave., Washington, 8, D. C.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert R. Bartley now reside in Richmond, Va., where Josh is in the legal department of the North American Insurance Company.

Kathryn Mae Smith of Dillsburg was married on January 12 to James H. Loughran, a former student of Mt. St. Mary's College. He was formerly associated with the Loughran Hotel, Hazleton, and is now employed at the Naval Supply Depot, Mechanicsburg.

1936

Mr. and Mrs. Howard C. Gale of Harrisburg announced the birth of a daughter, Suzane, on July 4.

Captain Arthur G. Bouton has reenlisted with the regular army, and is serving as adjutant at the Halloran Hospital at Staten Island, N. Y. His home address is 32 E. Stanton Ave., Baldwin, N. Y.

John W. Mole has been named manager of the personnel department of American Airlines at a new operations base in Tulsa, Okla.

1937

Ruth E. Crull was married to Lewis Lockwood Doolittle of Stony Creek, Conn., on June 7 at the Flager Memorial Presbyterian Church in St. Augustine, Fla. For four years following her graduation, Mrs. Doolittle was employed in the U. S. Department of Agriculture. Just prior to her marriage she was in the division of personnel relations at the Naval Supply Depot, Mechanicsburg. Mr. Doolittle, who attended Syracuse University, was discharged from the Navy last December, and is now affiliated with radio station WFOY, St. Augustine, Fla., where the couple now reside.

Dr. Newton W. Hershner, Jr., following his discharge from the Army in which he served as a flight surgeon in the Army Air Corps as a major, accepted a residency in obstetrics at the Harrisburg Hospital and took up his duties there on August 1.

Fred V. McDonnell, an officer of the Carlisle Trust Company, attended a summer session of the Graduate School of Banking conducted at Rutgers University by the American Bankers Association. He will attend the school again in 1947 and 1948.

Rev. Keneth Clinton, who, since 1941, has been pastor of the Union Church (Congregational) of West Palm Beach, Fla., has become associate minister of the First Congregational Church of Columbus, O. He entered upon his duties there earlier this month.

John Lamb McIntire has anounced his association with the Re-Education Service of the Pennsylvania Hospital Institute.

1938

Ronald L. Selleck has returned from the Army, and is employed as a methods engineer in the Harrisburg office of Remington Rand, Inc.

George Max Stine has been elected baseball coach and assistant football and basketball coach at the Camp Hill High School. Max served as an officer in the Navy during the war.

Charles H. Davison was married on June 29 to Miss Margaret Reed Wood, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George Herbert Wood of Chambersburg, at the home of the bride. Mrs. Davison attended Penn Hall and Chambersburg Business College. After his graduation from the Law School in 1941, Davison entered the Navy and served four years in both Atlantic and Pacific areas. He is now practicing law in Chambersburg and teaching at the Law School. The couple now reside at 523 Cumberland Ave., Chambersburg.

Mrs. Mary Patterson Rhinesmith, who had been a teacher at Highspire, resigned at the end of school year in May to join her husband, Rev. John Rhinesmith, who has been discharged from the service, where he was a chaplain in the Navy.

1939

Announcement has been made of the engagement of Miss Louise V. Adams of Carlisle to Robert Michler, son of Mr. and Mrs. Clifford Michler of Easton. Mr. Michler attended Lafayette College after which he served in the Army as a lieutenant. Harold A. Bouton is area manager for Durkee Foods, and is living at 5506 Monroe Place, Norfolk, Va.

Wallace B. Moore of Astoria, Long Island City, N. Y., and Marjorie A. Parks of Brooklyn, N. Y., were married on April 20 in the Bethany Presbyterian Church, Brooklyn. Harold A. Bouton, '39, a classmate, was best man, and Arthur G. Bouton, '36, was one of the ushers. Mrs. Moore is a graduate of Adelphi College. Mr. Moore was discharged from the Army in December, after serving three years. The couple now reside in Lynbrook, L. I.

1940

Mr. and Mrs. Miles Jones of Minersville have announced the marriage of their daughter, Sara Louise, to Mr. Earl Lamar Bracey on April 14.

Lt. Commander William E. Thomas is executive officer and the present acting commanding officer of Patrol Bombing Squadron 111 at the Naval Air Station, Atlantic City, N. J. His squadron is scheduled to make its permanent base at Roosevelt Roads in Puerto Rico. His name was inadvertently omitted in the list of life members published in the last number of the magazine.

1941

Harold M. Foster, who was discharged from the Army last October, has resumed his studies at Columbia University Law School. On March 23, 1945, he married Florence Jean Levi, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Albert Levi of New Rochelle, N. Y.

Ralph Boyer is in his first year in the Law School at Ohio State University and is living at 3435 E. Broad St., Columbus 9, O.

Mr. and Mrs. Alfred J. Johnson of Woodstown, N. J., announced the marriage of their daughter, Bernice Irene, to John Noble Church, '40, on March 15, at the First Friends' Church, Pasadena, Calif. The couple now reside at 1806 Brighton Street, Burbank, Calif. John B. Carroll has become associated with the New York securities office of Eastman,

Dillon & Co. Lieutenant William A. Nickles, Army Medical Corps, is stationed at the Regional Station Hospital, Fort Sheridan, Ill.

Announcement has been made of the engagement of Charles W. Karns to Thelma Margaret Sprow, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Monroe Sprow of Carlisle. Miss Sprow is a teacher in the Upper Darby schools. Mr. Karns, who served as an instructor at the College during the summer session, will resume his graduate study in mathematics at Northwestern University this fall.

Arnold W. Kresge resigned his position on June 30 as assistant export manager of the paint and varnish division of the Pittsburgh Plate Glass Company of Newark, N. J., to accept the position of assistant export manager with the International Plastic Harmonica Corporation of Newark, N. J.

Margaret F. Farriday was married on June 21 to Jack L. Lesher, son of Mr. and Mrs. T. G. Lesher of Carlisle in the First Presbyterian Church, Carlisle. She was given in marriage by her uncle, Ralph M. Bashore, '17, attorney of Pottsville, Pa. James M. Alexander has become a repre-

sentative of the Travelers Insurance Company of Hartford, Conn., with offices in Carlisle. Captain Stewart T. Bianco has been re-

leased from the Army, and is now attending the Law School.

John Gruenberg, 2nd, is associated with the RCA Division of the Radio Corporation of America in Camden, N. J., as editor of the RCA Victor Record News.

Mr. and Mrs. Henry W. A. Hanson, Jr., of Riverview Manor, Harrisburg, Pa., an-nounced the birth of a daughter, Elizabeth Painter, on July 27. Mrs. Hanson is the former Isabel Norcross.

1942

Mrs. John Franklin Dalton of Chester has announced the marriage of her daughter, Louise Andrew, to Mr. Wilmer Colebrook Cooling on May 4.

Lt. Commander Frank Romanick has been accepted for permanent commissioned status in the Navy. In June he was ordered to the U. S. Naval Academy for a postgraduate course of instruction in communications.

Mr. and Mrs. Paul C. Janaske of Carlisle have announced the birth of a son, Paul Carlyle Janaske, Jr., on August 6. Mrs. Janaske is the former Virginia Lightner.

Dr. Ezra J. Epstein is now serving as a first lieutenant at AAF Regional Hospital, Scott Field, Ill.

Mrs. Abram Bosler of Carlisle has announced the marriage of her daughter, Martha Robinson, to John T. Walsh of Springfield, Ill., on May 15. Mr. Walsh is a veteran of the Marine Corps, and his bride has been serving with the Marine Corps Auxiliary of the Veterans Administration at Springfield.

Harold Brenner has re-entered the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania which he attended before entering the Army.

Announcement has been made of the engagment of Lieutenant Sylvester S. Aichele to Miss Mary Jane Zimmerman, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John H. Zimmerman of R. D. 4, Miss Zimmerman is an employe Carlisle. of the J. C. Penny Co. and Lt. Aichele is on terminal leave. No date has been set for the wedding.

1943

Charles Law McCabe is the recipient of an American Chemical Society Predoctoral Fellowship Award. He was one of the 60 successful candidates selected from a group of nearly 600 applicants. His field is physical

chemistry, and he is working at the Carnegie Institute of Technology.

Charles F. Saam is doing graduate work in psychology at the University of Pennsylvania, and is living at 80 Princeton Rd., Bala-Cynwyd, Pa.

Dr. John R. Emlet, who recently completed his internship at Duke University Hospital, Durham, N. C., has become resident in surgery at that hospital.

Benjamin Hinchman, III was married on July 29 to Miss Ellen L. Olson, daughter of Albert A. Olson of Johnstown, Pa. in the Memorial Baptist Church there. The bride is a graduate of the Nursing School of the University of Maryland.

Lieutenant Guy B. Mayo, USMC, is attending the graduate school of electronics at the U. S. Naval Academy, Annapolis, Md.

1944

Richard M. Nicklas was married on June 22 to Miss Mary Jane Appel, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George M. Appel in the First Lutheran Church, Chambersburg, Pa. The bridge attended Harcum Junior College after her graduation from Chambersburg High School. The groom, who is the son of Charles R. Nicklas, '17, served in the Army Air Corps for three years during the war, and is now engaged in the insurance business in Chambersburg.

Kathleen D. Briner and Donald W. Meals. both of Carlisle, were married in the St. Paul Lutheran Church on August 28. Mr. Meals, who served during both summer sessions as an instructor in economics at the College, will continue his graduate work at the University of Pennsylvania this fall. The bride was given in marriage by her father, J. Frank Briner, '10. Among the attendants were Lorraine Harris and Elinor Derr, '44, Helen Meals, '47, Charles Karns, '41, and Dougles Troll, '43.

Elinor G. Derr has been elected a teacher of French in the Carlisle High School. She taught for the past two years in the high school at Easton, Md.

1945

Mr. and Mrs. William Margerison Felton of Olney, Philadelphia, have announced the marriage of their daughter, Mabel Elizabeth, to Lt. (j.g) John Williams, Jr., on June 1. Mr. and Mrs. James W. Lattomus of Wil-

mington, Del, have announced the marriage of their daughter, Julia Ann, to Mr. Donald H. Coxe.

Miss Mary Stuart Ritter of Carlisle, who is completing a year of study in physical therapy at the Mayo Brothers Clinic, Rochester, Minn., has been invited to remain for another year's training. Barbara Bennett of Mechanicsburg, who

graduated from the College with Phi Beta

Kappa honors, has been named to the faculty of Arkansas State College, Jonesboro, Ark., and began her, work there on September 1. She obtained a master's degree from Peabody College, Nashville, Tenn., last June.

College, Nashville, Tenn, last June. Captain Richard Line of the Army Air Corps was married in June to Miss Lura Holland in Dallas, Tex.

1946

Mr. and Mrs. Van Renssalaer Cary have announced the marriage of their daughter, Margaret Churchill, to John J. Ketterer, '43, on August 10. The ceremony was performed by the groom's uncle, the Rev. Dr. George Henry Ketterer, '08, in the First Methodist Church, York. Mr. Ketterer will begin his duties as graduate assistant in biology at New York University on September 23. He was graduate assistant at Dickinson for three months during the summer session. In July the engagement of Miriam India

In July the engagement of Miriam Lydia Prescott of 5017 Springfield Ave., Philadelphia, was annuonced by her mother to Roger Allison Woltjen, her classmate. He was recently discharged from the Naval Reserve in which he served in India and China as an ensign. Upon completion of his undergraduate work he will enter the Harvard School of Law.

Helen M. Alexander is teaching at Mt. Joy High School this year.

Professor and Mrs. Mulford Stough have issued invitations for the marriage of their daughter, Martha Jane, to James Harold Soltow on Saturday, Sept. 14 in the First Lutheran Church, Carlisle. A reception will be held following the ceremony in the Phi Delta Theta house.

1948

Alvin L. Kern, who is a student of the College, was married on July 3 to Miss Dorothy S. Ruggles, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John A. Ruggles, of Carlisle in the Reformed Church. The bride is employed as chief telephone operator at the Carlisle Barracks.

OBITUARY

1891—John Barton Rettew, one of the oldest active members of the Philadelphia bar, died at the age of 80 on May 11 at Wayne, Pa. He was in the legal department of the Atlantic Refining Company, and before becoming associated with that concern practiced law for many years in Philadelphia.

Born in Chester County, Pa., April 2, 1867, he attended the Brandywine Manor Academy and Dickinson Preparatory School. He entered the College in 1887, and withdrew in 1890. He received his LL.B. degree upon his graduation from the Dickinson School of Law in 1892. He was a member of Theta Delta Chi fraternity.

He is survived by a daughter.

1899—Rev. James Wesley Colona, D.D., for a number of years a member of the Board of Trustees of the College, retired Methodist minister, and former superintendent of the Wilmington District, died April 24 at the age of 74 years.

Before his retirement in 1943, after preaching for seven years at Smyrna, Dr Colona had served, since his admission to the Conference in 1902, as pastor of churches in Eastern Shore and Delaware communities. For a number of years he was pastor of Harrison Street Methodist Church, Wilmington, and he had served six years as a district superintendent.

Born in Stockton, Md., January 13, 1872, he attended Wilmington Conference Academy. He received the A.B. degree from the College in 1899, and the B.D. degree from Drew Theological Seminary in 1902. The College conferred the honorary degree of doctor of divinity on him. He was a member of S.A.E. fraternity.

He is survived by his wife; a daughter, Mrs. Barbara Bennett, of Lansdowne, Pa.; two brothers, John W. Colona of Lewisburg, Va., and Charles Colona of Stockton; and a sister, Mrs. Grover Tull, of Pocomoke City, Md. 1901—The Rev. David William Siegrist, retired Methodist minister and former managing editor of The Lebanon Reporter and the Lancaster Intelligencer, died in a convalescent home in Philadelphia on July 16.

Born in Annville, Pa., May 19, 1876, he was a graduate of the Lebanon High School. He received his A.B. degree from the College in 1901, when he entered the Central Pennsylvania Conference and after four years in the ministry he entered journalism and served on the two newspapers before returning to the ministry in 1916. He retired in 1934.

He was a Mason, a Royal Arch Mason, and a Knight Templar.

He is survived by his widow, Mrs. Maude Siegrist, and a son, John C. Siegrist.

1901—The Rev. Francis Asbury Manlove, who had just retired from the Philadelphia Methodist Conference after 45 years in the ministry, died on May 15 in the Temple University Hospital. He had been ill less than a week with a heart ailment, and previously had been active in his pastorate at the North Wales Methodist Church.

For many years he served as conference statistician, and had served a number of pastorates in the Conference.

A descendant of Colonial families, he was born in Gwynedd, Pa., on September 6, 1874. He attended Central High School in Philadelphia and the Dickinson Preparatory School. He graduated from the College in 1901 with Phi Beta Kappa honors when he received his A.B. degree.

A widower for 29 years, he is survived by his son, Dr. Francis R. Manlove, '34, a physician on the staff of the Temple University Hospital, and a daughter, Miss Ruth Manlove of North Wales.

1906—The Rev. Clarence Edward McKelvey died in Romulus, Mich., on June 29. Interment was made on July 2 at Denton, Md., when his six sons served as casket attendants.

Born in Kline's Grove, Pa., in 1875, he graduated from Dickinson Seminary in 1902, when he entered the College. He received the Ph.B. degree upon his graduation in 1906. For a number of years he had been serving churches in Michigan.

In addition to his sons he is survived by his widow.

1909L—State Senator Adrian H. Jones of the Twentieth Pennsylvania District, died at his home in West Hazleton, Pa., on June 12 at the age of 60 after being ill for several weeks.

A lawyer by profession, Senator Jones was solicitor for West Hazleton borough and school district for 30 years. He was legal advisor for the Hazleton Motor Club and secretary of the Pennsylvania School Directors' Association.

For 29 years Senator Jones was a director of the Miners Bank and Trust Company of West Hazleton, serving as president. He also was a director of the West Hazleton Building and Loan Association for 34 years and of the Hazleton Thrift and Loan Corporation for 14 years.

Born at near-by Ebervale, Senator Jones studied at State Teachers' College, Dickinson Law School and Lehigh University. He was a member of the American Institute of Banking, the American Banking Association, the Northeastern Pennsylvania Bankers' Association and Theta Delta Phi Fraternity.

He leaves a widow, two sons and two sisters.

1913, 1915L—Henry McKeown, for a number of years a member of the Delaware Bar, died at the home of his brother, William McKeown, Drexel Hill, Pa., on August 28, after an illness of about four years.

Though severely crippled in youth, he was one of the most active undergraduates while a student at the College. He will be remembered by many as class poet, an avocation which he continued throughout life. He was active in the Union Philosophical Society, serving as president in his senior year. As a junior he was on the editorial board of the Microcosm, and that same year he was the gold medal in the oratorical contest, after winning the Pierson medal in his freshman year. He was also secretary of the Y.M.C.A., several times an officer of his class, and active in the affairs of the German Club and the Contemporary Club.

Born in Chester, September 8, 1890, he graduated from the high school there in 1909, when he entered the College. He graduated from the Law School in 1915 and was admitted to the Delaware Bar in 1919.

Following funeral services in Chester, interment was made in Chester Rural Cemetery.

1917—The Rev. Henry Rasmussen-Taxdal, a member of the Chaplains' Corps, USN, during the first and second World Wars, and vicar of St. John's Episcopal Church, Ashland, Pa., since April 13, died in the rectory there on June 21, five hours after suffering a stroke.

Born in Baltimore on December 31, 1892, he was educated at Maryland Agricultural College, Dickinson College, Philadelphia Divinity School, Harvard University, and the Episcopal Theological School, Cambridge, Mass. Prior to the war he was vicar of St. George's Episcopal Church, Nanticoke, and also served as a psychologist at the Nanticoke State Hospital. Entering the last war with the rank of lieutenant in 1942, he retired with the rank of lieutenant commander. He and President-elect Willam W. Edel were students together at Philadelphia Divinity School, and during the past war he was executive officer to the then Captain Edel at the Naval Training Station, Sampson, N. Y.

1921L—Assistant U. S. District Attorney George Mashank, prominent prosecutor of black marketeers, died of a brain hemorrhage in a Pittsburgh hotel on August 21, after an argument with a group of convention delegates. Police later arrested a man whom they charge was involved in an altercation with the attorney.

Shortly before his death, Mr. Mashank gained prominence in his prosecution of a black market sugar ring. About a year ago he broke up an electrical contractors' monopoly.

Born in Johnstown, Pa., on March 15, 1899, his family moved to Sharon, where he graduated from the high school. He was attending Duquesne University at the outbreak of World War I, and after service in that conflict he entered the Dickinson School of Law from which he graduated in 1921. He engaged in private practice in Sharon until 1932 when he was appointed assistant district attorney of Mercer County, a post which he held for four years. On February 1, 1937, he was named assistant district attorney of the Federal court. At the time of his death he was serving as first assistant.

He was married June 30, 1929, to Pauline Miller of New Castle, who survives, with a daughter, Wilhelmina, 15, and a son, Gregory George, 3. He is also survived by his mother and three sisters.

1937—Mrs. John T. Burnite, the former Mary Elizabeth Haas, died in Berlin, Germany, on August 2.

She and her two children, Jack, 4, and Beth, 2, left this country in June to join her husband, a civilian employee of the State Department in the military government office. Her husband met her in LeHavre, after which they spent several days in Paris before going to Germany.

Born in Harrisburg on July 26, 1915, she was the daughter of Mrs. James A. Haas and the late Dr. Haas, a veterinarian. A graduate of the William Penn High School, she entered the College in 1933 and received the A.B. degree upon her graduation in 1937. She was a member of Chi Omega fraternity, the Harmon Literary Society, and, while in college, played the cello in the College orchestra. She also played that instrument with the Harrisburg Symphony Orchestra, and took her cello with her to Germany in anticipation of studying there.

NECROLOGY

Edward S. Kronenberg, Sr., father of Dr. Edward S. Kronenberg, Jr., '30, relative of several other Dickinsonians, former member of the College musical clubs, and prominent Carlisle merchant and civic leader, died at his home in Carlisle on July 12. Mrs. Andrew D. Meloy, the former Alice Kronenberg, '89, was his sister.

While never registered as a student of the College, he made a number of trips and appeared in many concerts as a violinist with the Dickinson College musical clubs in the early 1900's.

Vance C. McCormick, publisher of the Harrisburg Patriot and the Evening News and a prominent industrialist, died on June 16 after a brief illness. He was an honorary alumnus of the College, having been awarded the LL.D. degree.

Dr. George S. Duncan, honorary alumnus and former professor of archeology and anthropology at American University, died at his home in Washington at the age of 86 on July 9.

A native of Scotland he was a graduate of Williams College and had also been a student at Oxford and the University of Berlin. A graduate of the Princeton Theological School, Dr. Duncan served in the pastorate until he became a member of the faculty of American University. He was the author of numerous articles and several books on archeology.

He is survived by his widow, Mrs. Florence W. Duncan.

Francis Asbury Alabaster, honorary alumnus of the College with the degree of doctor of letters, died on June 22 at the Bryan Memorial Hospital in Lincoln, Neb. He was connected with Nebraska Wesleyan University for 50 years.



DIRECTORY OF ALUMNI CLUBS

Dickinson Club of Altoona

Dickinson Club of Atlantic City

Marjorie L. McIntire, '10President Lloyd E. Spangler, '22Vice-President Mabel E. Kirk, '05 ...Secretary-Treasurer 4301 Atlantic Ave., Atlantic City, N. J.

Dickinson Club of Baltimore

Dr. M. G. Porter, '84President Clarence M. Shepherd, '10 ..Vice-President

Pikesville, Md.

Dickinson Club of Boston

Dickinson Club of California

Robert Hays Smith, '98LPresident Samuel H. Beetem, '92Vice-President Joseph Z. Hertzler, '13, Secretary-Treasurer 1865 Sacramento St., San Francisco, Cal.

Dickinson Club of Chicago Samuel W. Witwer, Jr., '30 President Dr. Pierce Butler, '06 Vice-President Mrs. William G. Gray Secty.-Treas. 128 Laurel Ave., Wilmette, Ill.

Dickinson Club of Delaware

Dr. Earl R. Miller, '20President Dr. John Shilling, '08Vice-President Dr. J. Fenton Daugherty, '21, Vice-President

Richard H. Ellis, '41 Vice-President Ivy M. Hudson, '23 Secretary

Wyoming, Delaware

Leslie H. Gluckman, '27L Treasurer

Dickinson Club of Harrisburg

Sol Hurwitz, '26, '28LPresident Mrs. Martha S. Gorman, '40, Vice-President William C. Fry, '28LVice-President Dr. Charles Wm. Smith, '33, Secty.-Treas. 128 State Street, Harrisburg

Dickinson Club of Michigan

Roscoe O. Bonisteel, '12President Ellsworth H. Mish, '09Vice-President Wendell J. LaCoe, '26, Secretary-Treasurer 511 Pauline Blvd., Ann Arbor, Mich.

Dickinson Club of New York

Mervin G. Eppley, '17President Dr. Irving A. Marsland, '14, Vice-President Henry Logan, '10Secretary-Treasurer 26 Court Street, Brooklyn, N. Y.

Dickinson Alumni Association of Northeastern Pennsylvania

Judge John S. Fine, '14L President R. Wallace White, '29, '31L, Vice-President Edward E. Johnson, Jr., '32 Treasurer Hopkin T. Rowlands, '31L Secretary 930 Miners National Bank Bldg., Wilker-Barre, Pa.

Dickinson Club of Northern New Jersey Rev. E. F. Hallock, '30 President John P. Milligan, '26 Vice-President Roy D. Tolliver, '31 ...Secretary-Treasurer 425 Holmes St., Boonton, N. J.

Dickinson Club of Ohio

W. Miller Cook, '19President Blake Womer, '19Vice-President Mrs. Henry W. Lyndall, Jr., '35 Secretary-Treasurer

1867 Noble Rd., East Cleveland, O.

Dickinson Club of Philadelphia

Rev. Alex K. Smith, D.D., '25 ... President Murray H. Spahr, '12 Vice-President Mrs. Margaret D. Jones, '15, Vice-President Dr. William C. Sampson, '02 ... Secy.-Treas. Upper Darby, Pa.

Dickinson Club of Pittsburgh

Micholas Unkovic, '32LPresident Mrs. R. C. McElfish, '14 ...Vice-President Thomas E. Whitten, '26L, Secretary-Treas. 818 Frick Bldg., Pittsburgh, Pa.

Dickinson Club of Reading-Berks

Robert H. Stewart, '27President Walter A. Schlegel, '27Vice-President Edna M. L. Handwork, '12 ...Secy.—Treas. Birdsboro, Pa.

Dickinson Club of Southern New Jersey Evan D. Pearson, '38 President Leighton J. Heller, '23, '25L, Vice-President Mrs. James K. Lower, '37Secty.-Treas. 177 Johnson St., Salem, N. J.

Dickinson Club of Central New Jersey

Dickinson Club of Washington

Rev. Edward G. Latch, D.D., '21, President Dr. F. Y. Jaggers, Jr., '39 ...Vice-President Maude E. Wilson, '14Secretary 1789 Lanier Place, Washington, D. C. Paul A. Mangan, '34Treasurer

Dickinson Club of West Branch Valley

Dickinson Club of York Earl M. Schroeder, '26 President Dorothy M. Badders, '32 ..Vice-President J. R. Budding, '32, '36L Secty.-Treas. 19 East Market St., York, Pa.

New York Alumnae Club

Philadelphia Alumnae Club

